## **Participation Schedule**

## 1 Status of Participation Schedule

This Participation Schedule overrides the provisions of Division F of the Rules to the extent of any conflict but is subject to Division A and Division AAA.

#### 2 Status of Parts

## 2.1 Application of Parts

- (a) This Participation Schedule is divided into six Parts: the General Part and Parts 1, 2, 3, 4 and 5.
- (b) The General Part applies to Category B, Category C, Category CA and Category WB Members.
- (c) Part 1 applies to Category B Members.
- (d) Part 2 applies to Category C Members.
- (e) Part 3 applies to Category CA Members.
- (f) Parts 4 and 5 apply to Category WB Members.

## 2.2 Overriding effect of General Part

If there is a conflict between a Clause of the General Part and a Clause of Part 1 or Part 2, or Part 3, or Part 4, that Clause of the General Part prevails to the extent of the conflict.

## 3 Commencement Date

The Commencement Date of this Participation Schedule is the Commencement Date of the Participation Agreement or such later date as is agreed between the Trustee and the Employer.

## 4 Employer

For the purposes of this Participation Agreement, the Employers are Ausnet Electricity Pty Ltd and Ausnet Transmission Group Pty Ltd.

#### 5 Definitions

A word or expression which is defined in the Rules or the Participation Agreement has, when used in this Participation Schedule, the meaning given to it under the Rules or the Participation Agreement, except as follows:

"Account" means a separate account established and maintained by the Trustee for the purpose of this Sub-Division, including any Division F Employer Benefit Account, Account or Reserve Benefit Account.

- "Category B Member" means a member admitted in accordance with Clause 2.1 of the General Part of the Participation Schedule.
- "Category C Member" means a member admitted in accordance with Clause 2.2 of the General Part of the Participation Schedule.
- "Category CA Member" means a member admitted in accordance with Clause 2.3 of the General Part of the Participation Schedule.
- "Category WB Member" means a member admitted in accordance with Clause 2.4 of the General Part of the Participation Schedule.
- "Clause" means a Clause of the Part in which the reference to the Clause is made, unless stated otherwise. For the avoidance of doubt, a Clause does not mean a clause of the Participation Agreement that is not a Clause in the Participation Schedule. "Clauses" has a corresponding meaning.
- "General Part" means the General Part of this Participation Schedule.
- "Member" means a member of the Fund to whom this Participation Schedule applies at the relevant time.
- "Part 1" means Part 1 of this Participation Schedule.
- "Part 2" means Part 2 of this Participation Schedule.
- "Part 3" means Part 3 of this Participation Schedule.
- "Part 4" means Part 4 of this Participation Schedule.
- "Part 5" means Part 5 of this Participation Schedule.
- "Part-time Member" means a Member who, in the opinion of the Employer (and with any consent or approval of the Trustee required under Rules A1.10), is employed by the Employer on a basis which requires less than full-time service.
- "Pension" means a Benefit payable at an annual rate (including any Child Allowance payable at a weekly rate in accordance with Part 1) and expressed in the form of regular instalments, but does not include an annuity into which a cash sum Benefit has been converted or a cash sum Benefit paid by instalments PROVIDED THAT the meaning of the world "Pension in any Clause relating to commutation shall not include a Child Allowance payable in accordance with Part 1.
- "Pensioner" means a person beneficially entitled to receive a Pension.
- "Reserve Benefit Account" means a Reserve Account which the Trustee designates under Clause 8.2 of the General Part as being in respect of any liability or potential liability of the Fund for or in respect of Benefits or cost, charges, taxes and expenses of the Fund which the Trustee determines are not attributable to or payable from a Division F Employer Benefit Account.

## 6 Amendments to this Participation Schedule

Amendments to this Participation Schedule may be made only in compliance with Rule Al2, as if the Participation Schedule formed part of the Rules.

## **General Part**

## 1 Preliminary

## 1.1 Application of the General Part

The provisions of this General Part apply to Category B, Category C, Category CA and Category WB Members.

## 1.2 Application of the Rules

- (a) The provisions of Divisions A, AAA and F of the Rules apply to Category B, Category C, Category CA and Category WB Members;
- (b) The provisions of Divisions A and AAA of the Rules prevail over Parts 1, 2, 3, 4 and 5 to the extent of any conflict;
- (c) Parts 1, 2, 3, 4 and 5 override the provisions of Division F of the Rules to the extent of any conflict, unless the contrary intention appears or context requires otherwise.

## 2 Admission and Categories

## 2.1 Category B

No person shall be admitted as a Category B Member unless he or she was before the Commencement Date:

- (a) an SPI-DB Member; or
- (b) a member of an equivalent category and is, immediately thereafter (with the Trustee and the Employer's consent), transferred to membership under this Participation Agreement.

#### 2.2 Category C

A person may only be admitted as a Category C Member:

- (a) in accordance with Clause 1 of Part 2; or
- (b) if he or she was before the Commencement Date:
  - (1) an SPI-DC Member: or
  - (2) a member of an equivalent category and is, immediately thereafter (with the Trustee and the Employer's consent), transferred to Membership under this Participation Agreement.

## 2.3 Category CA

No person shall be admitted as a Category CA Member unless he or she was before the Commencement Date an SPI-DCA Member.

## 2.4 Category WB

No person shall be admitted as a Category WB Member unless he or she was before the Commencement Date an SPI-WB Member and is, immediately thereafter (with the Trustee and the Employer's consent), transferred to membership under this Participation Agreement.

#### 2.5 Transfers between Parts

The Trustee may, with the consent of the Member, transfer a Category B Member from Part 1 to Part 2 on such terms and conditions as the Trustee determines.

## 2.6 Multiple membership

Subject to the provisions of the relevant Parts and Divisions concerning admission to membership, a Member may concurrently be a member of:

- (a) Category B, C, CA or WB; and
- (b) Divisions D or E.

## 3 Additional payments

Subject to the payment of any additional or increased Contribution or Contributions as the Trustee, after obtaining the advice of the Actuary, may consider appropriate and without limiting Rule A10.13, the Trustee may credit a Member, or any person claiming in respect of such a Member, with:

- (a) an addition to the Member's Membership Period;
- (b) an entitlement to an additional or increased Benefit accrual; or
- (c) an entitlement to a Benefit or an additional or increased Benefit,

on a basis agreed between the Trustee and the Employer, after obtaining the advice of the Actuary.

## 4 Member Contributions

#### 4.1 Deferment of amounts payable by Member

If a Member is on Leave of Absence without pay, the Trustee may permit the deferment of the Contributions and other amounts payable by the Member during the Member's Leave of Absence. Any Contributions or other amounts so deferred, together with interest at the Agreed rate, shall on resumption of employment be paid by the Member to the Fund as a single amount or by instalments, as determined by the Trustee.

#### 4.2 Reduction, suspension or waiver

- (a) Subject to any conditions determined by the Employer from time to time and approved by the Member concerned (including without limitation conditions upon which Contributions otherwise payable by the Member and interest must be made up by or in respect of the Member and conditions as to how Benefits to be provided in respect of the Member must be adjusted to take account of a reduction, suspension or waiver), and with the consent of the Trustee, the Employer may for any period determined by that Employer reduce, suspend or waive Contributions otherwise payable by the Member.
- (b) Without limiting Clause 4.2(a) of this General Part, the Employer may determine (with the consent of the Trustee) that Contributions which would

have been paid by a Member but for the exercise of a discretion as provided in that Clause will be deemed to have been paid by the Member for the purpose of calculating the amount of or determining the eligibility for payment of any Benefit payable pursuant to the Rules or this Participation Schedule the amount of or eligibility for which depends on the amount of the Contributions paid by the Member or the period during which the Member has contributed.

(c) The Employer must notify the Trustee of any determination by the Employer Clause 4.2(a) or 4.2(b) of this General Part as soon as practicable.

## 4.3 Special arrangements concerning salary sacrifice

### (a) Salary sacrifice category of Members

The Employer may place any or all of its Employee Members in, and remove them from, a category of Members known as "Salary Sacrifice Members" by notice to the Trustee from time to time in a form acceptable to the Trustee but a notice will not be given retrospective effect unless the Trustee agrees to do so.

#### (b) Effect of salary sacrifice categorisation

Subject to any conditions imposed by the Trustee (including without limitation any conditions concerning how and when amounts otherwise payable by the Member are to be paid or otherwise made up for), during the period that a Member is a Salary Sacrifice Member, the Contributions otherwise payable by the Member shall be waived or reduced as specified in the notice to the Trustee under Clause 4.3(a) of this General Part but shall be deemed to have been paid by the Member for the purpose of determining the amount of or eligibility for any Benefit payable pursuant to the Rules or this Participation Schedule, the amount of or eligibility for which depends on the amount of Contributions paid by the Member or the period for which the Member has contributed.

#### (c) Ceasing to be a Salary Sacrifice Member

If a Member:

- (1) is removed from the Salary Sacrifice Membership category under Clause 4.3(a) of this General Part; or
- (2) has not been removed from the category under Clause 4.3(a) of this General Part but has ceased to be an Employee of the Employer which placed the Member in that category,

the Member ceases to be a Salary Sacrifice Member on the date the removal or cessation takes effect.

## 5 Employer Contributions

## 5.1 Determination of Employer Contributions

Subject to Clause 5.3 of this General Part, the Trustee, through the Trustee's application of the Contribution and Funding Policy or otherwise on the advice of the Actuary, shall determine the Contributions payable by the Employer as from:

(a) the date of each actuarial investigation;

- (b) each date on which any amendment is made to the Rules, which has a significant effect on Benefits or Contributions or rate of Contributions payable by Members; and
- (c) such other date as may be determined from time to time by the Trustee,

PROVIDED THAT the Contribution payable by the Employer shall not be increased under this Clause 5.1 without the consent of the Employer.

## 5.2 Surplus Contributions by Employer

Where the advice of the Actuary discloses that the Fund or any relevant part of the Fund established by the Trustee under the Rules, is more than sufficient to provide the Benefits, the Employers' Contribution shall be reduced in priority to any reduction in Members' Contributions or increase in Benefits.

## 5.3 Variation in Benefits or Contributions following surplus or deficit

Subject to Clause 5.2 of this General Part, where the report by the Actuary in accordance with Rule A6.1 discloses a surplus or deficit in the Fund or any relevant part of the Fund established by the Trustee under the Rules, the Trustee, after obtaining the advice of the Actuary, may change any or all of:

- (a) the Contributions payable by the Employer;
- (b) the Contributions payable by Members or by any section or class of Members; and
- (c) the amount of Benefits or any section or class of Benefits (including accrued Benefits, Benefits in the course of payment, and any other entitlements (accrued or not) which, but for this Clause, any Member or Beneficiary would otherwise have had), either to Members or Beneficiaries generally or to any section or class of Members or Beneficiaries,

and any changes as aforesaid shall take effect forthwith and shall be binding thereafter upon all persons affected thereby PROVIDED THAT the Contributions payable by the Employer shall not be increased under this Clause 5.3 without the consent of the Employer. The rules shall thereupon be deemed to be amended accordingly. The foregoing provisions shall have effect notwithstanding the provisions of Rule A12.2.

# 6 Termination, non-payment or inadequacy of Employer Contributions

### 6.1 Notice by Employer

Without limiting any power vested in the Employer under any other provision of the Rules, the Employer may be written notice given to the Trustee and either generally or in respect of any person or persons named or described in that notice (or who then or thereafter fall within a group or class of persons described in that notice):

- (a) terminate all or any of its Contributions; or
- (b) suspend all or any of its Contributions to the extent specified in that notice and either indefinitely or for the period specified in that notice,

and any notice given by the Employer under this Clause 6.1 takes effect on the date which is the later of the date that notice is received by the Trustee and the effective date (if any) specified in that notice, but a notice does not affect the Employer's liability in respect of Contributions due and payable from the Employer before the notice takes effect.

## 6.2 Non-payment or inadequacy of Employer Contributions

If in the opinion of the Trustee the Employer fails for any reason to:

- (a) pay an amount to the fund as and when required under the Rules or the Contribution and Funding Policy; or
- (b) contribute to the Fund from time to time at a rate which the Trustee, after obtaining the advice of the Actuary, considers needs to be paid by the Employer in order to properly ensure the stability and solvency of the Fund,

the Trustee may:

- (c) determine that while the amount remains unpaid no Benefit shall be paid from the Fund to or in respect of any person whom the Trustee considers to be affected by that failure; and
- (d) without limiting paragraph (c) above, determine that the provisions of this Clause 6 shall apply during and in respect of any period determined by the Trustee as if:
  - (1) the Employer had decided to suspend all of its Contributions to the Fund with effect on a date determined by the Trustee for this purpose; and
  - (2) the Trustee had on that day received a written notice from the Employer of that decision pursuant to Clause 6.1 of this General Part.

## 6.3 Two year suspension: deemed termination

If the Employer's Contributions have been suspended in respect of a Member for a continuous period of two years, the Trustee shall be deemed to have received a notice of termination of Contributions from the Employer in respect of the Member pursuant to Clause 6.1 of this General Part to take effect as at the end of that period.

#### 6.4 Relevant powers of Trustee

If:

- (a) the Employer has given or is deemed to have given a notice pursuant to Clause 6.1 of this General Part; or
- (b) having been requested by the Trustee to investigate the Fund, the Actuary advises the Trustee that, having regard to the actual and expected income, assets, outgoings and liabilities of the Fund and any other matters the Actuary considers relevant, the Trustee should take action under this Clause 6.4,

then, during and in respect of any period determined by the Trustee, the Trustee after obtaining the advice of the Actuary may:

(c) refuse to accept Contributions from a Member or other amounts payable to the Fund by or at the direction of a Member and refuse to admit an Employee as a Member; and

(d) subject to Clause 6.6 of this General Part, adjust any Benefit which is or may become payable to or in respect of any person whom the Trustee considers is affected by the relevant notice or the relevant advice by the Actuary, as the case may be, to the extent and in the manner determined by the Trustee.

## 6.5 Revocation of notice or remedy of failure or inadequacy

Subject to any conditions imposed by the Trustee and to Clause 6.6 of this General Part, the Employer may:

- (a) revoke or vary a notice given or deemed to have been given by the Employer pursuant to Clause 6.1 of this General Part;
- (b) remedy a failure or inadequacy which has occurred or arisen in terms of Clause 6.2 of this General Part; or
- (c) remedy any deficiency or inadequacy which gave rise to advice by the actuary under Clause 6.4(b) of this General Part,

and, in that event, the Trustee (after obtaining the advice of the Actuary) may adjust the rights, entitlements and obligations of the persons who, in the opinion of the Trustee, are affected by the revocation, variation or remedy to the extent and in the manner determined by the Trustee.

## 6.6 Relevant procedures and conditions

#### (a) Benefit payable when Employer's Contributions suspended

If a Benefit becomes payable to or in respect of a Member during a period when the Employer's Contributions are suspended (but not terminated) in respect of that Member, the Employer must forthwith pay all of its unpaid Contributions in respect of that Member, together with interest thereon at the Agreed Rate.

#### (b) Form of adjusted Benefits

An adjusted Benefit provided in respect of a person under this Clause 6 may be provided in any manner or form, by way of any arrangements and subject to any conditions determined by the Trustee either generally or in any particular case, and is in lieu of and in full satisfaction of any Benefit which would or might have been or become payable from the Fund but for this Clause 6. Except with the approval of the Employer, an adjustment made pursuant to Clause 6.4 or 6.5 of this General Part must not increase the amount of any Benefit which, in the opinion of the Trustee after obtaining the advice of the Actuary, has accrued in respect of such a Member, or a Beneficiary whose interest in the Benefit is derived from such a Member, immediately prior to the effective date of that adjustment in respect of the period up to that date or improve the basis on which Benefits accrue during or in respect of any period after that date.

#### (c) Transfers out of Fund

Without limiting Clause 6.6(b) of this General Part and notwithstanding anything expressed or implied to the contrary in Rule A11.2 (but subject to Clause 4 of Part 4), where all Contributions by and in respect of a Member have terminated pursuant to this Clause 6, subject to the approval of the Employer and to such conditions as the Trustee and the Employer may impose, the Trustee may pay an amount which the Trustee (after obtaining the advice

of the Actuary) determines to be equal to that Member's interest in the Fund ("Interest") to a government instrumentality, trustee company, friendly society, life assurance company, bank, superannuation fund, or any other like body ("Payee"), or to any one or more of the foregoing, to hold upon trusts determined by the Trustee (being trusts which in the opinion of the Trustee are sufficiently like those set forth in the Rules) and the payment shall be a complete discharge to the Trustee of all liability in respect of the Interest. The Trustee may authorise the Payee to deduct its proper fees and commissions from the income and capital of the Interest before any distribution is made to any person therefrom. The Trustee shall not be bound or concerned to see to the application of an amount so paid to a Payee.

## 7 Part-time Members: special conditions

If the Trustee and the Employer agree, the Trustee, after obtaining the advice of the Actuary may determine and apply special conditions governing the determination and payment of Contributions and Benefits in respect of a Part-time Member or any Member who has at any time ever been a Part-time Member, which special conditions shall prevail over any other provision of this General Part and any other Division of the Rules, except Division F.

#### 8 Benefit Accounts

## 8.1 Interpretation of this Rule

In this Clause 8 unless otherwise indicated, any reference to:

- (a) a Beneficiary is solely a reference to a Beneficiary who is beneficially entitled to receive a Benefit under Part 1, 2, 3, 4 or 5, as the case may be; and
- (b) a Benefit or to a payment or transfer from the Fund is solely a reference to a Benefit or to a payment or transfer from the fund in respect of entitlements from Part 1, 2, 3, 4 or 5, as the case may be.

#### 8.2 Reserve Benefit Accounts

The Trustee may:

- (a) designate a particular Account as being in respect of any liability or potential liability of the Fund for or in respect of Benefits or costs, charges, Taxation and expenses of the Fund which the Trustee determines are not attributable to or payable from another Account; and
- (b) allocate to that Account those Beneficiaries (including Members) whose Benefits the Trustee considers to be attributable to that Account.

#### 8.3 Operation of a Reserve Benefit Account

The Trustee may in respect of a particular Reserve Benefit Account:

- (a) allocate to the Account an amount or value of the assets and liabilities of the Fund which the Trustee is not obliged to allocate to another Account;
- (b) allocate any:
  - (1) earnings of the Fund, whether realised or unrealised;

- (2) costs, charges, Taxation and expenses of the Fund, including without limitation the cost of insuring, reinsuring or self-insuring any part of the Benefits payable on death or Disablement of Members and Beneficiaries; and
- (3) amounts paid or transferred out of the Fund in respect of a Member or Beneficiary allocated to a Division F Employer Benefit Account,
- to the Account at such times and on such basis as the Trustee considers appropriate;
- (c) transfer out of the Employer's Division F Employer Benefit Account into the Reserve Benefit Account at any times such amount or amounts as may be agreed between the Trustee and the Employer concerned;
- (d) transfer out of another Reserve Benefit Account (if any) into the Account at any times such amount or amounts as may be determined by the Trustee; and
- (e) transfer any amount out of the Account and into a Division F Employer Benefit Account or another Reserve Benefit Account (if any) at such times and on such basis as the Trustee considers appropriate.

## 8.4 Interpretation of Rules: implications of Benefit Accounts

The Trustee may with respect to the Employer, the Employer's Division F Employer Benefit Account and a Reserve Benefit Account, and the persons for the time being allocated to an Account, act under Rule A6, Rule A11, Clause 5 or 6 of this General Part and any other Clause or Rule which the Trustee considers relevant for this purpose as if:

- (a) any particular reference to the Fund was a reference solely to that Account;
- (b) any particular reference to a Benefit or Benefits was a reference solely to a Benefit or Benefits which the Trustee considers to be secured by or attributable to that Account;
- (c) any particular reference to a Member or Beneficiary, or a particular section or class of Members or Beneficiaries, was a reference solely to a Member or a Beneficiary, or a section or class of Members or Beneficiaries, allocated at the relevant time to that Account; and
- (d) in the case of a Member or Beneficiary for the time being allocated to that Account, any particular reference to the amount or value of that Member's or Beneficiary's interest in the Fund was a reference solely to what the Trustee, after obtaining the advice of the Actuary, considers to be the amount or value of the Member's or Beneficiary's interest in the value of that Account.

## 9 Superannuation guarantee charge

The Benefit payable to or in respect of a Member when taken into account with any other benefit provided for or in respect of the Member from any other superannuation fund to which the Employer contributes in respect of the Member shall not be less than the benefit determined by the Trustee or agreed between the Trustee and the Employer as being sufficient to meet the minimum benefit required to be provided by that Employer to or in respect of that Member in accordance with the Superannuation Guarantee (Administration) Act 1992 PROVIDED THAT

before giving effect to a determination by the Trustee or an agreement between the Trustee and the Employer or in the course of doing so the Trustee may require an undertaking from the Employer that it shall make additional Contributions and at such times as the Trustee shall determine after the advice of the Actuary.

## 10 Payment of Pensions

## (a) Accrual, payment and termination of Pensions

Without limiting Rule A10.8 or any other Clause or Rule:

- (1) the Trustee shall pay a Pension as from the day following the event, circumstance or determination (as the case may be) which gave rise to its payment;
- (2) a Pension shall terminate on the death of a Pensioner but shall accrue up to and including the day of death; and
- (3) a Pension terminated for any other reason shall terminate on the day before the event, circumstance, or determination which gave rise to its termination.

## (b) Pensions payable by instalments

Pensions shall be payable by such instalments (which may be equal or unequal) and on such dates as the Trustee determines.

# 11 Benefit adjustments where the employer refuses to meet taxation costs

Subject to Rule A1.10, if the Employer notifies the Trustee that the Employer will not meet all or part of the costs of any particular Tax by way of its Contributions to the Fund, the Trustee may take any action the Trustee may consider necessary or expedient, including without limitation varying the amount or manner of calculation of any Benefit which is or may become payable from the Fund PROVIDED THAT, except to the extent that the variation is made in order to comply with, or pursuant to, a Relevant Law, no Benefit variation shall be made under this Clause 11 which would, in the opinion of the Actuary, materially diminish the aggregate present value as at 13 August 1997 of the Benefits presently or prospectively payable as at that date to the extent that such Benefits have accrued or are accruing in respect of the period up to that date.

# 12 Member at or over age 65

- (a) If a Part 1, 2 or 3 Member who is an Employee has attained age 65, that Member will be given the option of:
  - (1) having:
    - (A) his or her lump sum retirement Benefit in the applicable Part calculated as at the date the Member attained age 65, or such later date determined by the Trustee, transferred to Division D or E as selected by the Member and credited to the Member's Account; or

- (B) his or her pension in the applicable Part commence as at the date the Member attained age 65, or such later date determined by the Trustee; and
- (C) from the date the Member attained age 65, or such later date determined by the Trustee, future employer contributions will be made to Division D at a rate determined in accordance with Division D; or
- (2) continuing as a Member of Part 1, 2 or 3 (as applicable) on the same basis as if the Member had not yet attained age 65, or such later age determined by the Trustee, notwithstanding anything to the contrary in the provisions of the applicable Part.
- (b) If a Part 5 Member who is an Employee attains age 65, that Member will cease to accrue benefits under this Participation Agreement and, from that date, future Employer Contributions will be made to Division D at a rate determined in accordance with that Division.

#### 13 Member Accounts

If the Trustee has established a Member's Account in respect of any Member, the Member's Account Balance will be paid in addition to any other benefit payable under any other Division or Part of this Participation Schedule.

## Part 1 – Category B

## 1 Preliminary

## 1.1 Application of this Part 1

- (a) The Provisions of this Part 1 apply to Category B Members.
- (b) If there is a conflict between a Clause in the General Part and any Clause of this Part 1, that Clause in the General Part prevails to the extent of the conflict.

## 1.2 Interpretation

In this Part 1, unless the contrary intention appears or context requires otherwise:

"Australian Consumer Price Index" means the highest level of the Australian Consumer Price Index as published by the Australian Bureau of Statistics, which, for the time being, means the index known as the 'weighted average of the eight capital cities-all group index'.

"Child" has the same meaning given in Rule A1.3 except where a Member elects to take a Benefit as a pension in which case "Child" in relation to that Member (unless the Trustee determines otherwise) does not include:

- (a) a child adopted by the Member after the Member ceased to be an Employee;
- (b) a step-child of a marriage of the Member which took place after the Member ceased to be an Employee;
- (c) a child of the Member born after the Member ceased to be an Employee, unless the Trustee is satisfied on production of such proof as the Trustee may require that the child was conceived but not yet born at the time the Member ceased to be an Employee;
- (d) a child whom the Member gave up for adoption and who has been lawfully adopted by another person; or
- (e) in relation to a Member who dies on or after 1 July 2007, a child of the Member who has attained the age of eighteen (18) years unless:
  - (1) the child has not attained the age of twenty-five (25) years and is financially dependent on the Member; or
  - (2) the child has a disability of the kind described in section 8(1) of the Disability Services Act 1986 (Cth);

"Child Allowance" means a Benefit payable pursuant to Clause 3.4, 3.5, 3.6 or 3.7 and calculated in accordance with Clause 3.9 of this Part 1.

"Compensation and Rehabilitation Act" means an act or regulation of Australia, any State or Territory thereof or of any country, as the case requires, under which a claim can be made by or in respect of an Employee for compensation for the Employee's illness, injury or death and includes any payment made in respect thereof under any enactment of a national compensation, rehabilitation or like arrangement in respect thereof having government support or recognition.

"Consumer Price Index Ratio", in relation to 1 January in a particular calendar year, means:

- (a) the ratio that the Consumer Price Index (being the Melbourne all groups index) published by the Australian Bureau of Statistics Canberra for the September quarter of the immediately preceding calendar year, bears to the said index for the September quarter of the calendar year next prior thereto; or
- (b) in respect of the reduction of a Pension that commences payment on or after 20 September 2007, the ratio that the Australian Consumer Price Index for the September quarter of the immediately preceding calendar year bears to the said Index for the September quarter of the calendar year next prior thereto; or
- (c) if such index is discontinued or is not available, such other indexation or adjustment basis as may be determined by the Trustee from time to time.

"Cost of Living Variation" means the change as at 1 January in a particular calendar year being an addition to or subtraction from a Pension, as the case requires, made by the Trustee to or in respect of a Member who ceased to be an Employee before the last preceding 1 January, equal to the Pension that was being paid immediately prior to 1 January of that year multiplied by the applicable factor, namely, the relevant Consumer Price Index Ratio minus the number one.

"Disablement" means in relation to a Member a state of physical or mental health caused through bodily injury, illness, disease or infirmity (none of which had been incurred or inflicted for the purpose of obtaining a Benefit) which the Trustee, after obtaining the advice of a legally qualified and registered medical practitioner, determines has rendered the Member temporarily or permanently incapable of performing the Member's duties to the Employer and requires the termination of the Member's employment with the Employer or the cessation of or reduction in the Member's Remuneration for the time being.

"ERBF" means the SEC Employees' Retirement and Benefit Fund.

"Final Average Remuneration" means in relation to a Member the average of the Member's annual rate of Remuneration during the two years of the Member's Membership Period (or the actual Membership Period, if less) immediately preceding:

- (a) in the case of a Member suffering Temporary Total Disablement, the Date of Disablement; or
- (b) in any other case, the date the Member ceased to be an Employee,

PROVIDED THAT, in the case of a Member who immediately before last becoming a Member of the Fund was a member of the ERBF, for the purposes of this definition the Member's Membership Period shall include the most recent uninterrupted period during which the Member was or was deemed to be a member of the ERBF under the provisions governing that fund PROVIDED ALWAYS THAT the Final Average Remuneration of a Member who is entitled to receive a Pension on Temporary Total Disablement shall be the Final Average Remuneration as at the day before commencement of that Pension increased by the same percentage as such Pension has been increased since the date of its commencement.

"Full-time Education" means the time that a Child is engaged in full-time attendance as a student at an educational institution and a period of six weeks after ceasing to be a student provided that, when a Child ceases to be a student at the end of the normal school or college year and that child does not subsequently resume full-time attendance at an educational institution, payment of any relevant

allowance will continue until (but not for or beyond) the first complete pay period that commences on or after 1 February in the following year.

"Gratuity Benefit" means in relation to a Relevant Pre-1974 Member a lump sum equal to two per centum (2%) of the Member's Final Average Remuneration for each complete year (and pro rata for each additional complete month), if any, during the most recent uninterrupted period of the Member's employment as a wages Employee between:

- (a) the later of the date the Member last became a wages Employee and the date the Member attained age 21; and
- (b) the earlier of the date the Member first became a member of the ERBF and the date the Member first became a Member of the Fund.

"Lump Sum Benefit" means a single cash sum Benefit payable on the death or Permanent Total Disablement of a Member, who has not attained the Retirement Age, equal to the Member's Final Average Remuneration.

"Member" means a Member to whom this Part 1 applies.

"Member's Accumulated Contributions" means an amount as at the date the Member ceases to be an Employee, equal to the Contributions made by the Member together with interest thereon at the Agreed Rate from the date each Contribution is received by the Fund to the date the Member ceases to be an Employee.

"Member's Accumulated Post-1993 Contributions" means an amount as at the date the Member ceases to be an Employee, equal to the Contributions made by the Member after 30 June 1993 together with interest thereon at the Agreed Rate from the date each Contribution is received by the Fund to the date the Member ceases to be an Employee.

"Member's Accumulated Pre-1993 Contributions" means an amount as at the date the Member ceases to be an Employee, equal to the Contributions made by the Member prior to 1 July 1993 together with interest thereon at the Agreed Rate from the date each Contribution is received by the Fund to the date the Member ceases to be an Employee.

"Membership Period" means in relation to a Member the most recent continuous period expressed in years (including any fraction of a year calculated in complete months) during which the Member was both a Member and an Employee PROVIDED THAT a Member's Membership Period shall include:

- (a) any additional Membership Period granted pursuant to the Rules;
- (b) any period during which the Member's Contributions are suspended or deferred but in respect of which such Contributions are subsequently paid by or in respect of the Member; and
- (c) in relation to a Member who is re-admitted as a Member having been in receipt of a Pension under this Part 1 (or equivalent Division) on Permanent Total Disablement or Permanent Partial Disablement immediately prior to re-admission but not having commuted any part of such Pension:
  - (1) in the case of a Pension payable on Permanent Total Disablement, any period prior to re-admission during which the Member was a Pensioner suffering such Disablement; or

(2) in the case of a Pension payable on Permanent Partial Disablement, a period of not more than but which may be less than the period of such Disablement, as determined by the Trustee after obtaining the advice of the Actuary,

PROVIDED FURTHER THAT a Member's Membership Period shall not include:

- (d) any period during which the Member's Contributions are suspended or deferred but are not subsequently paid by or on behalf of the Member;
- (e) except where the Rules or this Participation Schedule expressly provide otherwise, or the Member's Employer and the Trustee otherwise agree, any period during which the Member is not receiving or deemed to be receiving Remuneration; and
- (f) any other period excluded pursuant to the Rules or this Participation Schedule,

PROVIDED ALWAYS THAT a Member's Membership Period shall not exceed forty (40) years.

"Membership to Retirement" means the period (expressed in years and including any fraction of a year calculated in complete months) which is the sum of:

- (a) the period between the applicable determination date and the date the Member would attain the Retirement Age; and
- (b) the Member's Membership Period as at the applicable determination date, but shall not exceed forty (40) years.

"Permanent Partial Disablement" means Disablement of a degree that, in the opinion of the Trustee after obtaining the advice of a legally qualified and registered medical practitioner, has rendered the Member permanently incapable of performing work of the nature or extent of that undertaken by the Member immediately prior to the Date of Disablement but not of a degree which, in the opinion of the Trustee, has rendered the Member unlikely ever to be able to undertake any form of remunerative work.

"Permanent Total Disablement" means Disablement of a degree that, in the opinion of the Trustee after obtaining the advice of a legally qualified and registered medical practitioner, the Member is unlikely ever again to be able to undertake any form of remunerative work.

"Pre-1993 Prospective Retirement Pension" means in relation to a Member:

- (a) if the Member's Membership to Retirement is thirty-five (35) years or more, seventy per centum (70%) of Final Average Remuneration;
- (b) if the Member's Membership to Retirement is thirty (30) years or more but less than thirty-five (35) years, sixty-six and two-thirds per centum (66-2/3%) of Final Average Remuneration plus two-thirds per centum (2/3%) of Final Average Remuneration for each complete year of Membership to Retirement in excess of thirty (30) years;
- (c) if the Member's Membership to Retirement is less than thirty (30) years, two and two-ninths per centum (2-2/9%) of Final Average Remuneration for each complete year and pro-rata for each additional complete month of Membership to Retirement.

"Pre-1975 Rules" means the Rules of the Fund which applied immediately prior to 11 July 1975.

"Relevant Pre-1974 Member" means a Member who became a wages employee of the State Electricity Commission of Victoria before 12 August 1974 and who did not immediately join the ERBF.

"Remuneration" means in relation to a Member at any particular date the amount derived by the Member from services rendered to the Employer as an Employee, PROVIDED THAT:

- (a) a Member's Remuneration includes whichever of the following apply in respect of the Member, namely award salary or wage, permanent shift premium, experience payment, State incremental payment, State over award payment, permanent leading hand allowance and (not before 1 September 1987) 50% of permanent weekend penalty;
- (b) except where the Member's Employer expressly determines otherwise and notifies the Trustee, a Member's Remuneration does not include any allowance, penalty, overtime payment, loading, bonus or special payment or increment which is not expressly included under paragraph (a) hereof;
- in the case of a Member who is on Leave of Absence without Remuneration or at a reduced rate of Remuneration, the Member's Remuneration during that Leave of Absence shall be an amount equal to the rate of the Member's Remuneration immediately prior to the commencement of that Leave of Absence; and
- (d) if a Member's Remuneration is reduced and the Employer agrees that the reduction shall not be taken into account for the purposes of the Rules, the Member's Remuneration from time to time shall be the greater of:
  - (1) the Member's rate of Remuneration immediately before that reduction; and
  - (2) the actual rate of the Member's Remuneration,

PROVIDED ALWAYS THAT the Remuneration of a particular Member or class of Members for the purposes of the Rules shall be such other amount or rate as the Employer notifies to the Trustee either in special circumstances determined by the Member's Employer or in circumstances where the Member and the Member's Employer agree to the Member being placed in a category of Members for whom Remuneration shall be such other amount or rate.

"Retirement Age" means the age of sixty-five (65) years.

"Special Dependant" means in relation to a deceased Member, any person who:

- (a) either:
  - (1) married the Member (or commenced to live with the Member as a defacto spouse) after the Member ceased to be an Employee; or
  - (2) in the opinion of the Trustee, was dependent on the Member at the time of the Member's death; and
- (b) in any such case, the Trustee considers should be recognised as a Special Dependant of the Member, having regard to any relevant preference of the Member communicated by the Member to the Trustee in writing during the

Member's lifetime and such other matters as the Trustee considers relevant, but shall not in any case include a Member's Spouse, a Child of a Member aged less than sixteen (16) years or an unmarried Child aged over sixteen (16) years who is in Full-time Education.

"Superannuation or Pension Act" means an act or regulation of Australia, any State or Territory thereof or of any country, as the case requires, under which persons are entitled to receive payments whether by lump sum or periodical payments or both.

"Temporary Total Disablement" means Disablement (not being Permanent Total Disablement) of a degree that, in the opinion of the Trustee, the Member is unable for the time being to undertake any form of remunerative work and during which time the Member is not receiving any Remuneration and is regarded as being on Leave of Absence.

#### "Terminal Illness" means that:

- (a) a Terminal Medical Condition exists or has previously existed in relation to a Member; or
- (b) such other medical condition, as specified in a policy of insurance effected by the Trustee for the purposes of a terminal illness benefit, exists or has previously existed in relation to a Member.

"Terminal Medical Condition" has the same meaning as ascribed to that term in the Relevant Law.

## 1.3 Special conditions

#### (a) Medical classification of pre-11 July 1975 Members

A Member who last became a Member before 11 July 1975 and whose membership prior to that date was not subject to special terms or conditions, shall become a Member under this Part 1 free of any special terms or conditions. Any other Member who last became a Member before 11 July 1975 shall become a Member subject to the like terms and conditions as the Member was subject to as a contributor under the Pre-1975 Rules, unless the Trustee otherwise determines.

#### (b) Benefit limitations

- (1) The Trustee, after obtaining the advice of the Actuary, may have admitted a Member before 1 September 1987 subject to special conditions as to Contributions and/or Benefits as it may have determined, and may remove or amend any such special condition.
- (2) The Trustee shall advise every Member of any special conditions it has imposed on the Member's Contributions and/or Benefits.
- (3) Where a Member becomes a Member on or after 11 July 1975 and ceases to be an Employee by reason of death or Disablement before the Trustee has advised whether any special conditions are imposed as to Benefits to be provided for and in respect of the Member, the Trustee may reduce the Benefit payable to or in respect of the Member but not below the Benefit which would have been payable to the Member if the Member had voluntarily ceased to be an Employee in good health.

- (4) Where the Trustee, after obtaining the advice of a legally qualified and registered medical practitioner, determines that the death or Disablement of a Member resulted from a cause not associated with the reason for the imposition on the Member of special conditions as aforesaid and was caused neither directly nor indirectly by the Member nor by a person with the intent of becoming entitled to receive a Benefit as a result thereof, the Benefits payable to or in respect of that Member shall be such as would have been payable had no such special condition been imposed.
- (5) The Trustee may temporarily or permanently terminate or redeem payments to or in respect of a Pensioner, being a Member who has not attained the age of fifty-five (55) years, who the Trustee considers has regained a state of health regarded as satisfactory or an improved state of health.

## (c) Government payments deductible from Benefits

Notwithstanding anything expressed or implied to the contrary in any other provision of this Part 1, where a person is receiving or is entitled to receive an income or cash under a Compensation and Rehabilitation Act or a Superannuation or Pension Act, then unless the Employer and the Trustee otherwise agree, the Trustee must reduce, suspend or reinstate in whole or in part any Benefit payable to or in respect of that person by an amount not exceeding the amount of the income or cash so entitled to be received.

If the claim is paid as a single cash sum and the reduction is to be made from a Pension, the amount thereof shall be determined by the Trustee, after obtaining the advice of the Actuary.

#### (d) Offsets for direct payments by Employers

If the Employer shall make any payment to or in respect of a Member, not from the Fund, and which it shall have declared to have been made in whole or in part in substitution for a payment of the same amount from the Fund, and such payment results in the Trustee being relieved of liability therefor under the Rules or this Participation Schedule, the Trustee shall reduce the Benefit payable to or in respect of the Member by the amount of the said payment and the Employer's Contributions shall also be reduced by the amount of the said payment in the Fund Year in which it was made (or during any later period the Employer determines).

#### (e) Death, Disablement and Terminal Illness Benefit limitations

The Trustee may determine that the Benefit payable in the event of Terminal Illness or on the death or Disablement of a Member shall be insured in whole or in part with an insurance company. If the Trustee is unable to effect the insurance at premium rates that the insurance company charges for lives with no health impairment whatsoever, not exposed to any special risks, and of the same age and sex as the Member, the Trustee, after obtaining the advice of the Actuary, may impose such limitations or conditions on the Benefit as it determines.

# (f) Benefit to Dependant may be reduced where prior payment made by Employer

Where an Employer makes an ex-gratia payment to any of the Dependants of a Member, not from the Fund, within six (6) months after the Member's death, the Benefit payable in respect of the Member shall be reduced by an amount not exceeding the amount of such payment unless the Employer and the Trustee otherwise agree, and moneys which would have been payable but for the reduction of a Benefit under this Clause 1.3(f) shall be retained in the Fund for the general purposes thereof.

## 2 Contributions

## 2.1 Contributions by Members

#### (a) Normal Contribution basis

Subject to the Rules and this Participation Schedule and any special terms or conditions imposed on admission as a Member, a Member shall make Contributions at the rate of six per centum (6%) of Remuneration from time to time.

## (b) Period during which Member shall make Contributions

Unless otherwise provided by the Rules and this Participation Schedule, a Member shall continue to pay Contributions until the earliest of the date that:

- (1) the Member ceases to be an Employee;
- (2) subject to Clause 12 of the General Part, the Member attains the Retirement Age; and
- (3) the date the Member's Membership Period equals forty (40) years.

#### (c) Contributions during Leave of Absence

#### (1) Member's options

A Member on Leave of Absence may elect to contribute to the Fund during such Leave on either of the bases provided for in Clauses 2.1(c)(2) and (3) of this Part 1 hereof with the consequences provided for therein. Such an election shall be made at the time and in the manner determined by the Trustee but, unless and until such a Member makes an effective election to contribute as provided in Clause 2.1(c)(2), the Member shall be deemed to have elected the basis provided for in Clause 2.1(c)(3). Any amounts payable to the Fund by a Member pursuant to this Clause 2.1 shall be paid to the Fund at the times and in the manner determined by the Trustee.

#### (2) Full Contributions basis

If a Member on Leave of Absence elects to pay Contributions on the basis provided for in this Clause 2.1(c)(2), the Member shall pay to the Fund during such Leave:

- (A) Contributions determined in accordance with Clause 2.1(a) of this Part 1; and
- (B) where the Leave of Absence is not due to Disablement, sickness, injury or the complete or partial but in either case temporary closing down of the business of the Employer

and such additional Contributions are required by the Employer, additional Contributions at a rate agreed between the Trustee and the Employer, after obtaining the advice of the Actuary.

Any period of Leave of Absence during which Contributions are so paid by the Member shall be included in the Member's Membership Period for the purpose of determining any Benefit and, in determining any Benefit which becomes payable on the death or Disablement of the Member during such Leave, the prospective period between the date of death or the applicable Date of Disablement, as the case may be, and the date the Member would attain the Retirement Age shall be taken into account on the same basis as would have applied if the Member had not been on such Leave.

Except as specified below, any additional Contributions made by a Member as provided in Clause 2.1(c)(2)(B) shall not be included in the Member's Accumulated Contributions but, where a Benefit becomes payable to or in respect of the Member pursuant to Clause 3.6, 3.8, 3.10 or 3.11 of this Part 1 the single cash sum Benefit otherwise payable shall be increased by a sum equal to the amount of any such additional Contributions made by the Member (but not including any such Contributions made by the Member between 11 July 1975 and 13 February 1980 or pursuant to an arrangement made between those dates) with interest calculated thereon at the Agreed Rate.

Any additional Contributions made by a Member as provided in Clause 2.1(c)(2)(B) between 11 July 1975 and 13 February 1980 or pursuant to an arrangement made between those dates, shall be included in the Member's Accumulated Contributions for the purpose of calculating any Benefit pursuant to Clause 3.6, 3.8, 3.10 or 3.11 of this Part 1 but not otherwise.

#### (3) Limited premium basis

If a Member on Leave of Absence elects or is deemed to have elected to make payments on the basis described in this Clause 2.1(c)(3), the Member shall make payments to the Fund at the rate of two per centum per annum (2%) of the Member's Remuneration during such Leave.

If such payments are made to the Fund, the period of such Leave shall not be included in the Member's Membership Period for the purpose of determining any Benefit but, in determining any Benefit which becomes payable on the death or Disablement of the Member during such Leave, the prospective period between the date of death or the applicable Date of Disablement, as the case may be, and the date the Member would attain the Retirement Age shall be taken into account on the same basis as would have applied if the Member had not been on such Leave.

Any such payments by a Member shall not be considered to be Contributions paid to the Fund by the Member for the purposes of the Rules and this Participation Schedule.

### (d) Adjustment for non-payment

If the Contributions or other amounts payable by a Member to the Fund are not paid into the Fund as and when required under the Rules or this Participation Schedule, the Trustee, after obtaining the advice of the Actuary, may adjust the Benefits for and in respect of that Member in such a manner and to such extent as the Trustee considers appropriate.

#### (e) Member to pay any charges on Contributions

Any charges or expenses in respect of a Member's Contributions shall be payable by the Member, so that all the Member's Contributions shall be received by the Trustee free of all deductions.

## (f) Payment by Employer of Member's Contributions

Without limiting Clause 4.2 or 4.3 of the General Part, if an Employer pays the whole or any part of the Contributions or other payments which under the Rules or this Participation Schedule are payable by a Member, the moneys so paid, where not reimbursed to the Employer by the Member, shall not be considered to be Contributions paid to the Fund by the Member for the purposes of the Rules or this Participation Schedule.

## (g) Deduction of unpaid amounts and interest

Unless the Trustee and the Employer consider in any particular case that it is inappropriate to make such a deduction or that the Benefits to be provided in respect of the Member shall be adjusted in some other manner, on any Benefit becoming payable to or in respect of a Member the Trustee shall deduct therefrom by instalments or as a single amount (as determined by the Trustee) any unpaid Contributions or other amounts which were payable by the Member together with interest thereon at the Agreed Rate.

#### 3 Benefits

#### 3.1 Pension at Retirement Age or within 5 years before

If a Member retires as an Employee on attaining the Retirement Age or on or after attaining the age of sixty (60) years, a Pension shall be payable to the Member for the Member's lifetime. The Pension shall be the sum of:

- (a) in respect of the first thirty (30) years of the Member's Membership Period, the sum of:
  - (1) two and two-ninths per centum (2-2/9%) of Final Average Remuneration for each complete year (and pro rata for any fraction of an incomplete year) of the Member's Membership Period prior to 1 July 1993; and
  - (2) two per centum (2%) of Final Average Remuneration for each complete year (and pro rata for any fraction of an incomplete year) of the Member's Membership Period after 30 June 1993;

and

- (b) in respect of the first five (5) complete years of the Member's Membership Period in excess of thirty (30) years, the sum of:
  - (1) two-thirds per centum (2/3%) of Final Average Remuneration for each such complete year of the Member's Membership Period which commenced prior to 1 July 1993; and
  - (2) six-tenths per centum (0.6%) of Final Average Remuneration for each such complete year of the Member's Membership Period which commenced after 30 June 1993.

## 3.2 Pension at or after age fifty-five (55) years

If a Member retires as an Employee on or after attaining the age of fifty-five (55) years but before attaining the age of sixty (60) years, a Pension shall be payable to the Member for the Member's lifetime. The Pension shall be calculated in the first instance as set out in Clause 3.1 of this Part 1 but based on the Member's actual Membership Period and Final Average Remuneration at date of actual retirement and then reduced by the percentage obtained from the following table for the Member's age at retirement, interpolating between the percentages for any complete months of age:

Age in years at retirement	Percentage Reduction
60	0%
59	4%
58	8%
57	12%
56	16%
55	20%

#### 3.3 Commutation of retirement Pensions

#### (a) Single lump sum Benefit in lieu of Pension

A Member who is entitled to or in receipt of a Pension pursuant to Clause 3.1 or 3.2 of this Part 1 may within three (3) months, or within such other time as the Trustee may determine (as a determination of general application and not for a particular case), after ceasing to be an Employee elect in writing to the Trustee to commute on one occasion only all or a portion less than the 90 per centum (90%) of the Member's Pension for a single lump sum Benefit.

The election of the Member shall be deemed to include the conversion of the entitlement of a surviving Spouse on the death of the Member unless the election:

- (1) relates to less than 90 per centum (90%) of the Member's annual Pension entitlement; and
- (2) specifies that it relates only to the Pension that would become payable from the time the Member becomes entitled to the single cash sum Benefit until the Member's death.

Where a Member commutes a portion of the Member's Pension pursuant to this Clause 3.3, no further Benefit in relation to the portion so commuted shall be payable to or in respect of the Member.

Where an election of a Member is deemed to include the conversion of the entitlement of a surviving Spouse on the death of the Member, the single lump sum Benefit shall be the amount calculated by multiplying the portion of the annual Pension being commuted by the multiple obtained from commutation multiple Table No 1 pursuant to Clause 3.3(b) of this Part 1 for the Member's age as at the date the Member ceased to be an Employee and deducting any payments made since that date in respect of the percentage of the Pension being commuted.

Where the election of a Member relates only to the Pension that would become payable until the death of the Member, the single cash sum Benefit shall be calculated by multiplying the portion of the annual Pension being commuted by the multiple obtained from the commutation multiple Table No 2 pursuant to Clause 3.3(b) of this Part 1 for the Member's age as at the date of ceasing to be an Employee and deducting any payments made since that date in respect of the percentage of the Pension being commuted.

## (b) Commutation multiple tables

Where a Member makes an election pursuant to the Rules or this Participation Schedule to be paid a single cash sum Benefit in lieu of a portion of a Pension, the amount shall be the product of the Pension being commuted and the relevant multiple obtained from the table specified for the Member's age at the date the Member ceased to be an Employee, where the multiple in respect of a Member whose age is not an exact number of years shall be interpolated between the multiples shown for exact years adjacent to the Member's age allowing for each additional month in respect of the Member's age with an incomplete month being regarded as one month.

COMMUTATION MULTIPLE TABLE NO 1	
Exact age on cessation of employment	Commutation Multiple for exact age shown in column (1)
(1)	(2)
55	13.0
56	12.8
57	12.6
58	12.4
59	12.2
60	12.0
61	11.8
62	11.6
63	11.4

64	11.2
65	11.0

COMMUTATION MULTIPLE TABLE NO 2	
Exact age on cessation of employment	Commutation Multiple for exact age shown in column (1)
(1)	(2)
55	11.0
56	10.8
57	10.6
58	10.4
59	10.2
60	10.0
61	9.8
62	9.6
63	9.4
64	9.2
65	9.0

#### 3.4 Disablement Benefits

#### (a) Determination of Disablement by Trustee

Where the employment or the Remuneration of a Member is terminated by the Employer for the reason of the Member's Disablement, the Trustee shall determine whether the Disablement is:

- (1) Temporary Total Disablement;
- (2) Permanent Total Disablement; or
- (3) Permanent Partial Disablement;

and may vary any determination made.

#### (b) Pension on Temporary Total Disablement

The Trustee shall pay a Pension to a Member suffering Temporary Total Disablement. The Pension shall commence on the Date of Disablement and, unless otherwise terminated pursuant to the Rules or this Participation Schedule, shall continue to be paid to the Member until the Member's death. The Pension shall be the Member's Pre-1993 Prospective Retirement Pension calculated as at the Date of Disablement.

Subject to Clause 3.9 of this Part 1, the Trustee shall also pay a Child Allowance in respect of each Child of the Member.

# (c) Member suffering Temporary Total Disablement attains age sixty-four (64) years

If a Member is in receipt of a Pension for Temporary Total Disablement on attaining the age of sixty-four (64) years, that Pension shall terminate and thereupon the Member shall become entitled to a Pension on Permanent Total Disablement or, at the Member's option, a Pension payable under Clause 3.1 of this Part 1.

# (d) Member suffering Temporary Total Disablement - health restored and not returning to employment

A Member being in receipt of a Pension for Temporary Total Disablement whose health, in the opinion of the Trustee after obtaining the advice of a legally qualified and registered medical practitioner nominated by the Trustee, has become sufficiently restored and is in employment not with the Employer or in the Trustee's opinion the Member should be able to obtain and continue in suitable employment, the Trustee may suspend or reduce the Pension payable to or in respect of the Member for the period it determines, or permanently terminate the Member's Pension and all future Benefits in respect thereof. Upon the permanent termination of the Member's Pension, the Member shall cease to be a Member and the Trustee shall pay to the Member a Benefit being three times the Member's Accumulated Pre-1993 Contributions, plus two and seven-tenths (2.7) times the Member's Accumulated Post-1993 Contributions, less the aggregate of the Benefits (not including any Child Allowance, any Benefit paid under Clause 3.12 of this Part 1 (or under any other equivalent Part or Division before the Commencement Date) or any Benefit paid under Division D before the Commencement Date) previously paid to or in respect of the Member and no further Benefit shall be paid under this Part 1 to or in respect of the Member by the Trustee.

# (e) Member suffering Temporary Total Disablement - health partially restored

In the case of a Member in receipt of a Pension for Temporary Total Disablement whose health, in the opinion of the Trustee after obtaining the advice of a legally qualified and registered medical practitioner nominated by the Trustee, has since the Date of Disablement improved but whose health has not been fully restored or in any other circumstances agreed between the Trustee and the Employer either generally or in any particular case, the Trustee may regard the Member as suffering Permanent Partial Disablement. Thereupon the Trustee may pay the Member such Benefit as it shall determine, having regard to the Member's state of health and any income the Member is earning or it considers the Member should be able to earn or compensation the Member may have received or be receiving, and the Trustee may suspend or reduce any Pension payable to or in respect of the Member for the period it determines or permanently terminate the Member's Pension. Where the Trustee permanently terminates the Member's Pension or the Member dies before the Trustee permanently terminates such Pension, the Trustee shall pay to or in respect of the Member a Benefit being three times the Member's Accumulated Pre-1993 Contributions, plus two and seven-tenths (2.7) times the Member's Accumulated Post-1993 Contributions, less the aggregate of the Benefits (not including any Child Allowance, any Benefit paid under Clause 3.12 of this Part 1 (or under any other equivalent Part or Division before the Commencement Date) or any Benefit paid under Division D before the Commencement Date) previously paid to or in respect of the Member and no further Benefit shall be paid under this Part 1 to or in respect of the Member by the Trustee.

#### (f) Member re-employed by Employer

If a Member being in receipt of a Pension for Temporary Total Disablement returns to a position as an Employee of the Employer, the Trustee may pay the Member a cash sum Benefit or a Pension. The Trustee may reduce, suspend, terminate or adjust the Pension (if any) as the Trustee sees fit PROVIDED THAT unless the Trustee determines otherwise, no Pension shall be paid if in the Trustee's opinion the Member has received or is receiving any compensation in respect of the circumstances that caused the Member's Temporary Total Disablement.

For the purpose of calculating a Lump Sum Benefit, the Remuneration of a Member in the employment of an Employer receiving a Pension pursuant to this Clause 3.4(f) shall be the sum of the annual rate of the Member's Remuneration and the annual rate of the Member's Pension.

#### (g) Benefit on Permanent Total Disablement

If a Member ceases to be an Employee because of Permanent Total Disablement, the Trustee shall pay to the Member a Lump Sum Benefit and a lifetime Pension. The Pension shall commence on the Date of Disablement and shall be the sum of:

- (1) in respect of the first thirty (30) years of the Member's Membership to Retirement, the sum of:
  - (A) two and two-ninths per centum (2-2/9%) of Final Average Remuneration for each complete year (and pro rata for any fraction of an incomplete year) of the Member's Membership to Retirement prior to 1 July 1993;
  - (B) two per centum (2%) of Final Average Remuneration for each complete year (and pro rata for any fraction of an incomplete year) of the Member's Membership to Retirement between 1 July 1993 and the Date of Disablement; and
  - (C) two and two-ninths per centum (2-2/9%) of Final Average Remuneration for each complete year (and pro rata for any fraction of an incomplete year) of the Member's Membership to Retirement after the Date of Disablement;

and

- (2) in respect of the first five (5) complete years of the Member's Membership to Retirement in excess of thirty (30) years, the sum of:
  - (A) two-thirds per centum (2/3%) of Final Average Remuneration for each such complete year of the Member's Membership to Retirement which commenced prior to 1 July 1993;

- (B) six-tenths per centum (0.6%) of Final Average Remuneration for each such complete year of the Member's Membership to Retirement which commenced after 30 June 1993 and terminated prior to the Date of Disablement; and
- (C) two-thirds per centum (2/3%) of Final Average Remuneration for each such remaining complete year of the Member's Membership to Retirement.

Subject to Clause 3.9 of this Part 1, the Trustee shall also pay a Child Allowance in respect of each Child of the Member.

## (h) Member in receipt of a Pension suffering Temporary Total Disablement

A Member in receipt of a Pension whilst suffering Temporary Total Disablement shall be regarded as on Leave of Absence without pay. A Member shall not make any Contributions in relation to any period when the Member is suffering Temporary Total Disablement.

# (i) Member suffering Temporary Total Disablement to have medical examination

If a Member who is suffering Temporary Total Disablement fails to submit to a medical examination directed by the Trustee, the Member's Pension shall be suspended from the date appointed for the examination and the suspension shall be effective for the period the Trustee shall determine.

# 3.5 Benefit on death of Member during employment or Temporary Total Disablement: Spouse or Special Dependant

(a) Subject to the Rules and this Participation Schedule, if a Member dies while an Employee or while entitled to receive a Pension for Temporary Total Disablement or a Pension under Clause 3.4(f) of this Part 1 leaving a Spouse or a Special Dependant, the Trustee shall pay a Pension and a Lump Sum Benefit as provided in Clause 4.3 of this Part 1. Subject to the Rules and this Participation Schedule, the Pension shall be sixty-seven per centum (67%) of the Member's Pre-1993 Prospective Retirement Pension calculated as at the date of death.

Subject to Clause 3.9 of this Part 1, the Trustee shall also pay a Child Allowance in respect of each Child of the Member.

(b) A Spouse being entitled to or in receipt of a Pension pursuant to this Clause 3.5 may within six (6) months, or within such further period as may be allowed by the Trustee, after the death of the Member elect in writing to the Trustee to commute on one occasion only all or a portion less than ninety per centum (90%) of the Pension for a single cash sum Benefit. The single cash sum Benefit shall be the amount calculated by multiplying the portion of the Pension being commuted by the relevant multiple obtained from commutation multiple Table No 3 herein for the Spouse's age as at the date of the death of the Member, and deducting any payments made since the death of the Member in respect of the percentage of the Spouse's Pension being commuted, where the relevant multiple for a Spouse whose age as at the date of death of the Member was not an exact number of years shall be interpolated between the multiples shown for exact years of age adjacent to the Spouse's age allowing

for each additional month in such age with an incomplete month being regarded as one month.

COMMUTATION MULTIPLE TABLE NO 3	
Exact age of Pensioner as at the date of death of the Member	Commutation Multiple for exact age shown in column (1)
(1)	(2)
50 or younger	12.0
51	11.8
52	11.6
53	11.4
54	11.2
55	11.0
56	10.8
57	10.6
58	10.4
59	10.2
60	10.0
61	9.8
62	9.6
63	9.4
64	9.2
65	9.0

Where the exact age of the Spouse as at the date of death of the Member is not shown in commutation multiple Table No 3, the relevant multiple shall be determined by the Trustee, after obtaining the advice of the Actuary.

Where a Spouse commutes a portion of the Spouse's Pension pursuant to the foregoing, no further Benefit in relation to the portion shall be payable to or in respect of the Spouse.

# 3.6 Death of Member during employment or Temporary Total Disablement: No Spouse or Special Dependent but other surviving Dependent

Upon the death of a Member while an Employee or while entitled to receive a Pension for Temporary Total Disablement or a Pension under Clause 3.4(f) of this Part 1 leaving no Spouse or Special Dependant but leaving another Dependant or other Dependants, the Trustee shall pay or apply a Benefit in respect of such other Dependant or Dependants in accordance with Rule A10.6. The Benefit shall be the sum of:

- (a) the Member's Lump Sum Benefit; and
- (b) an amount calculated in accordance with Clause 3.11 of this Part 1, depending on the Member's Membership Period.

Subject to Clause 3.9 of this Part 1, the Trustee shall also pay a Child Allowance in respect of each Child of the Member.

# 3.7 Pension on death of Member while entitled to Pension leaving Spouse or Special Dependant

(a) Subject to the Rules and this Participation Schedule, if a Member, having ceased to be an Employee, dies while entitled to receive a Pension (other than a Pension for Temporary Total Disablement or a Pension under Clause 3.4(f) of this Part 1) leaving a Spouse or a Special Dependant, the Trustee shall pay a Pension as provided in Clause 4.3 of this Part 1.

Subject to the Rules and this Participation Schedule, the Pension shall be sixty-seven per centum (67%) of the Pension that was being paid to the Member immediately prior to the Member's death PROVIDED THAT, if the Member had commuted portion of the Member's Pension but had elected that the entitlement of the Member's surviving Spouse on the Member's death be unaffected and that only that portion of the Member's Pension payable to the Member personally shall be commuted to a single cash sum Benefit, then, subject to the Rules and this Participation Schedule, the Pension shall be sixty-seven per centum (67%) of the Pension the Member would have been receiving at the date of the Member's death if the Member had not commuted any portion of the Member's Pension.

Subject to Clause 3.9 of this Part 1, the Trustee shall also pay a Child Allowance in respect of each Child of the Member.

(b) A Spouse being entitled to or in receipt of a Pension pursuant to this Clause 3.7 in respect of a Member who ceased to be an Employee in the circumstances described in Clause 3.4(g) of this Part 1 may within six (6) months, or such further period as may be allowed by the Trustee, after the death of the Member elect in writing to the Trustee to commute on one occasion only all or a portion less than ninety per centum (90%) of the Pension for a single cash sum Benefit.

The single cash sum Benefit shall be calculated by multiplying the portion of the annual rate being the percentage of the Pension being commuted applied to sixty-seven per centum (67%) of the rate of Pension payable to the Member on the day the Member first became entitled to a Pension by the relevant multiple obtained from commutation multiple Table No 3 pursuant to Clause 3.5(b) of this Part 1 for the age of the Spouse as at the date of the death of the Member and deducting any payment made since the death of the Member in respect of the percentage of the Spouse's Pension being commuted. Where the exact age of the Spouse as at the date of death of the Member is not shown in commutation multiple Table No 3, the relevant multiple shall be determined by the Trustee, after obtaining the advice of the Actuary.

The multiple for a Spouse whose age as at the date of the Member's death was not an exact number of years shall be interpolated between the multiples shown for exact years of age adjacent to the Spouse's age allowing for each additional month in the Spouse's age with an incomplete month being regarded as one month.

# 3.8 Death of Member leaving no Spouse, Special Dependant or other Dependant

Upon the death of a Member (whether before or after ceasing to be an Employee) leaving no Spouse, Special Dependant or other Dependant, the Trustee shall pay a Benefit to the Member's estate. The amount of the Benefit shall be an amount calculated in accordance with Clause 3.11 of this Part 1, depending on the Member's Membership Period, less the sum of any Benefits paid to or in respect of the Member (other than any Benefit paid under Clause 3.12 of this Part 1 or any Benefit paid under Division D).

#### 3.9 Child's Allowance

- (a) Subject to Clause 3.9(c), the Trustee shall pay a Child's Allowance to or in respect of each Child whilst under the age of sixteen (16) years where provided for in the Rules or this Participation Schedule PROVIDED THAT the Trustee may pay the Child's Allowance or a reduced rate to an unmarried student Child older than sixteen (16) years whilst continuing Full-time Education.
- (b) The amount of a Child's Allowance as at 1 September 1987 is \$28.70 per week or, if both the Child's parents are dead, the Trustee may increase the Child's Allowance to \$57.40 per week.
- (c) The Trustee:
  - (1) must, in respect of a Pension that commences payment on or after 20 September 2007, limit the total amount to be paid as Child's Allowances in respect of each Member so that the sum of:
    - (A) the Child's Allowance or Child Allowances (as the case may be); and
    - (B) the Pension payable to the Spouse, Special Dependant or other Dependant (as the case may be),

does not exceed 100% of the Pension that was payable to the Member prior to his or her death; and

(2) may otherwise limit the total amount that shall be paid in respect of Child's Allowance in respect of each Member.

## 3.10 Terminal Illness Benefit

- (a) In the event of a Member's Terminal Illness, the Trustee may at the request of the Member pay an amount not exceeding the lesser of:
  - (1) the amount that may be released under the Relevant Law; and
  - the amount that the Member would have been entitled to receive under these Rules if the Member died on the date on which he or she was certified as having a Terminal Illness (provided that, if the Terminal Illness Benefit, or any component of it, is insured by the Trustee under a policy of insurance, the Trustee must reduce the amount payable to the Member in respect of that Benefit to the extent the insurer does not admit or pay all or part of the insured amount).
- (b) The Member must provide such evidence as the Trustee reasonably requires that proves that all of the conditions that must be satisfied under the Relevant Law for a Terminal Medical Condition to exist, have been satisfied.

(c) Notwithstanding any other provision of these Rules, the Trustee must adjust any Benefit payable from the Fund to take account of any payment made under this Clause 3.10.

#### 3.11 Benefit on retrenchment

The Trustee shall pay a Benefit to a Member on ceasing to be an Employee on the grounds of retrenchment.

The Benefit shall be a single cash sum equal to three times the Member's Accumulated Pre-1993 Contributions, plus two and seven-tenths (2.7) times the Member's Accumulated Post-1993 Contributions PROVIDED THAT on the retrenchment of a Member at or after attaining the age of fifty-five (55) years, the Trustee shall pay the Member at the Member's option:

- (a) the said single cash sum Benefit; or
- (b) a Pension determined by the Trustee, after obtaining the advice of the Actuary, being the greater of:

(1)

- (A) if the Member ceased to be an Employee on or after attaining the age of sixty (60) years, a Pension determined in accordance with Clause 3.1 of this Part 1; or
- (B) if the Member ceased to be an Employee on or after attaining the age of fifty-five (55) years but before attaining the age of sixty (60) years, a Pension determined in accordance with Clause 3.2 of this Part 1; or
- (2) a Pension as determined by the Trustee after obtaining the advice of the Actuary as having the same present value as the said single cash sum Benefit,

and the Member shall have the option pursuant to Clause 3.3 of this Part 1 to commute all or a portion thereof.

#### 3.12 Other Benefits on ceasing to be an Employee

If a Member ceases to be an Employee in circumstances not giving rise to a Benefit in respect of the Member under any preceding Clause in this Part 1, a cash sum Benefit shall be payable to the Member of an amount equal to:

- (a) if the Member's Membership Period is less than ten (10) years, the Member's Accumulated Contributions; or
- (b) if the Member's Membership Period is at least ten (10) years, the sum of (i) and (ii), where:
  - "(i)" is the amount determined according to the following formula:

$$MAPC \times (1 + \frac{m}{240})$$

"(ii)" is the amount determined according to the following formula:

$$MAAC \ x \ (1 + \frac{0.85 \ x \ m}{240})$$

and where:

"MAPC" is the Member's Accumulated Pre-1993 Contributions;

"MAAC" is Member's Accumulated Post-1993 Contributions;

"m" is the number of complete months in the Member's Membership Period, subject to a maximum of 240 months.

## 3.13 Additional Gratuity Benefits

If a Relevant Pre-1974 Member ceases to be an Employee, other than in the circumstances provided for in Clause 3.12 of this Part 1, the Member's Gratuity Benefit, if any, shall be paid to or in respect of the Member in addition to any other Benefit provided for under the Rules or this Participation Schedule. In the case of death, such Benefit shall be applied in accordance with Rule A10.7(c).

#### 3.14 Residual Benefits

- (a) When:
  - (1) a Member ceases to be an Employee and becomes entitled to a Pension under Clause 3.1, 3.2 or 3.11 of this Part 1; or
  - (2) a Member dies while an Employee (but not while entitled to receive a Pension on Temporary Total Disablement or under Clause 3.4 (f) of this Part 1) and a Pension becomes payable to the Member's Spouse, the cash sum amount (in this Clause 3.14 called the "Minimum Amount") which would have been payable if the Member or the surviving Spouse, as the case may be, had immediately commuted exactly fifty per centum (50%) of the Member's or Spouse's Pension (including in the case of a Member's Pension, an equivalent portion of the entitlement of a surviving Spouse on the death of the Member) shall be determined.
- (b) When a Member dies while entitled to receive a Pension for Disablement or a Pension under Clause 3.4(f) of this Part 1, an amount (in this Clause 3.14 called the "Minimum Amount") shall be calculated in accordance with Clause 3.6 of this Part 1 as though the Member had died on the date of commencement of such Pension.
- (c) Where all Benefits due and payable to or in respect of the Member but for this Clause 3.14 (not including any Benefit payable under Clause 3.13 of this Part 1 or any Benefit paid under Division D) have been paid and the aggregate amount thereof is less than the applicable Minimum Amount, the amount of the difference shall be paid or applied by the Trustee in respect of the Member's surviving Dependant or Dependants in accordance with Rule A10.6.

## 4 General provisions relating to Benefits

# 4.1 Member suffering Temporary Total Disablement dies or condition becomes Permanent Total Disablement

Where a Member suffering Temporary Total Disablement dies or where the Member's employment is terminated for the reason of Permanent Total Disablement, the Benefits payable to or in respect of the Member, as the case requires, shall be calculated in relation to the Member's Final Average Remuneration calculated as at the day immediately prior to the commencement of

the Temporary Total Disablement Pension, adjusted by the Trustee for Cost of Living Variations made during the course of the payment of such Pension.

## 4.2 Employment after Retirement Age

Subject to Clause 12 of the General Part and unless otherwise agreed between the Employer and the Trustee in any particular case, for the purposes of determining and paying Benefits from the Fund under the Rules and this Participation Schedule each Member who is actually an Employee on attaining the Retirement Age shall be deemed to have ceased to be an Employee on attaining that age PROVIDED THAT nothing in this Clause 4.2 shall limit the application of Rule A10.7.

#### 4.3 Spouses and Special Dependants

## (a) Benefit where Spouse only

If a Member dies (whether before or after ceasing to be an Employee) leaving a Spouse but without leaving a Special Dependant, the Benefit arising on the death of the Member shall, subject to the Rules and this Participation Schedule, be paid to the Spouse.

#### (b) Benefit where Spouse and Special Dependant

If a Member dies (whether before or after ceasing to be an Employee) leaving a Spouse and one or more Special Dependants, the Benefit which but for this Clause 4.3 would have been payable to the Spouse shall, subject to the Rules and this Participation Schedule, be paid by the Trustee to such one or more of the Spouse and the Special Dependants to the exclusion of the other or others and in such proportions as the Trustee shall determine, with power to vary such a determination as the Trustee sees fit.

#### (c) No Spouse but Special Dependants

If a Member dies (whether before or after ceasing to be an Employee) without leaving a Spouse but leaving one or more Special Dependants, the Benefit which would have been payable if the Member had left a Spouse shall, subject to the Rules and this Participation Schedule, be paid to the Member's Special Dependant or, if more than one, to such one or more of them to the exclusion of the other or others and in such proportions as the Trustee shall determine, with power to vary such a determination as the Trustee sees fit.

#### (d) Special Dependant aged less than Member

Where a Member dies after ceasing to be an Employee and the Trustee determines under Clause 4.3(b) or 4.3(c) of this Part 1 to pay a proportion of a Benefit to a Post-Retirement Special Dependant (as hereinafter defined), the rate of Pension payable to that Post-Retirement Special Dependant under Clause 4.3(b) or 4.3(c) of this Part 1, as the case may be, shall be such that the present value of that Pension as at the date of the Member's death (as determined by the Trustee after obtaining the advice of the Actuary) does not exceed what, in the opinion of the Trustee after obtaining the advice of the Actuary, would have been the present value as at that date of the Pension which would have been payable to the Member's Spouse, calculated as if:

(1) the Member had been survived by a Spouse who was the same age as the Member; and

(2) the Trustee under Clause 4.3(b) of this Part 1 had determined to pay to that Spouse the same proportion of the applicable Benefit as the Trustee has determined to pay to the applicable Post-Retirement Special Dependant.

For the purposes of this Clause 4.3(d), "Post-Retirement Special Dependant" means in relation to a Member who dies after ceasing to be an Employee a Special Dependant who, in the opinion of the Trustee, would not have been accepted as a Special Dependant if the Member had died on the date on which the Member ceased to be an Employee.

#### (e) Adjustment or termination of Pension to Spouse or Special Dependant

Without limiting the powers of the Trustee under any other provision of the Rules or this Participation Schedule:

- (1) a Pension payable to a Spouse or a Special Dependant shall cease to be payable on the death of that Spouse or Special Dependant;
- (2) the Trustee may reduce, terminate or reinstate all or part of a Pension payable to a Special Dependant if the Special Dependant receives or becomes entitled to receive financial support or income from any source other than the Fund;
- (3) if:
  - (A) a Member's Spouse or a Member's Special Dependant, marries while entitled to receive a Pension; and
  - (B) the Member's Membership Period was less than the Member's Membership to Retirement,

as from the date of such marriage the Pension payable to that Spouse or Special Dependant, as the case may be, shall not exceed the Pension which would have been paid to that person had that Pension been calculated by reference to the Member's Membership Period and not to the Member's Membership to Retirement; and

(4) a Pension is not payable to a Special Dependant who is a child of the Member to whom a pension cannot be paid under the Relevant Law.

#### 4.4 Cost of Living Variations

As at 1 January each year, the Trustee shall add or deduct, as the case requires, to or from each Pension then payable the amount of the Cost of Living Variation PROVIDED THAT:

- (a) any deduction shall be reduced, as necessary, so that the Pension payable to or in respect of a Member shall not be less than that portion of the Pension payable to or in respect of the Member which had not been commuted for a single cash sum Benefit would have been had it commenced to be paid to the Pensioner on the day following the day on which the Member ceased to be an Employee; or
- (b) where the Member ceased to be an Employee after the 1 January of the immediately preceding year the Trustee shall make a pro-rata addition to the Pension of one twelfth of the Cost of Living Variation for each complete month between the date upon which the Member ceased to be an Employee

and the 1 January as at which the addition is made, in respect of any Cost of Living Variation made as at that date.

#### 4.5 Commutation of Pensions

#### (a) Right to commute with consent of the Trustee

Without prejudice to the rights of Members under Clause 3.3 of this Part 1 and Spouses under Clauses 3.5 and 3.7 of this Part 1, any Member, Spouse or Beneficiary who is receiving or is entitled to receive a Pension under the Rules or this Participation Schedule may with the consent of the Trustee and subject to such conditions as the Trustee may determine commute all or part of such Pension to a single cash sum Benefit calculated on such basis as the Trustee may determine, after obtaining the advice of the Actuary.

#### (b) Waiver of right to commute

If a Member, Spouse or Beneficiary is entitled to receive a pension under the Rules or this Participation Schedule, that Member, Spouse or Beneficiary may irrevocably waive (in a form provided by the Trustee) before the commencement of that pension-

- (1) any right of commutation that that Member might have under Clause 3.3 of this Part 1 or that Spouse might have under Clauses 3.5 and 3.7 of this Part 1; and
- (2) any other right of commutation that the Member, Spouse or Beneficiary might have under the Rules or this Participation Schedule in order to ensure that the pension will meet the standards for a complying pension under the Relevant Law.

#### (c) Minimum payment before commutation

Despite any other provision of this Participation Schedule, no Pension that commences payment on or after 20 September 2007 under this Part 1 shall be commuted in respect of any Member, Spouse or Beneficiary without payment first being made to the Member, Spouse or Beneficiary of the minimum amount required to be paid to ensure that the Pension meets the standards of the Relevant Law.

## Part 2 - Category C

## 1 Preliminary

## 1.1 Application of this Part 2

- (a) The provisions of this Part 2 apply to:
  - (1) Category C Members; and
  - (2) subject to the approval of the Trustee, an Employee who was formerly a Member under Part 1 but who, either on 1 April or 1 October of any year or otherwise at the discretion of the Trustee, has elected to become a Member under this Part 2 in lieu of Part 1 (hereinafter called a "Former Division B Member").
- (b) If there is a conflict between a Clause in the General Part and any Clause of this Part 2, that Clause in the General Part prevails to the extent of the conflict.

## 1.2 Persons eligible to become Category C Members

For the purposes of this Clause 1, only Eligible Employees are eligible to become Category C Members and, for this purpose, "Eligible Employee" means an Employee who the Employer and the Trustee approve for the time being for membership of this Category or who falls within a class of Employees so approved.

## 1.3 Application to join this Part 2

Every person on becoming an Eligible Employee shall:

- (a) make written application to join this Part in the form required by the Trustee;
- (b) submit evidence of age and any evidence of health required by the Trustee;
- (c) provide any other information reasonably required by the Trustee; and
- (d) declare in writing that, on acceptance of such application, that person shall be bound by the terms and conditions of the Rules.

On acceptance of an applicant's application by the Trustee, the applicant shall become a Category C Member on a date determined by the Trustee, not being earlier than the date the applicant became an Eligible Employee (as determined by the applicant's Employer) unless an earlier date is approved by the applicant's Employer.

## 1.4 Deemed non-contributory membership

Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this Clause 1, with the approval of the Employer of the Employee (given either generally or specifically) and subject to such conditions as the Employer may impose, the Trustee may deem an Eligible Employee who has not applied or properly applied for membership to have been admitted as a non-contributory Member to whom this Part 2 applies with effect on a date determined by the Trustee, not being earlier than the date on which that person first became eligible to apply for membership of the Fund. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, where an Eligible Employee dies after first becoming eligible to apply for membership under this Part 2 without having applied for membership, the Trustee may with the approval of the Employer concerned

retrospectively deem that Eligible Employee to have become such a Member notwithstanding that such decision is taken after the date of death.

#### 1.5 Definitions

In this Part 2, unless the contrary intention appears or the context requires otherwise:

"Accrued Benefit Multiple" means in relation to a Member at any particular date the multiple which is the sum of:

(a) in respect of a Category C Member, the multiple determined according to the following formula:

$$\frac{1}{100} (MP01 \times 9 + MP31 \times 15 + MP61 \times 21)$$
PLUS

$$\frac{1}{100} \left( MP02 \, x \, 7.75 + MP32 \, x \, 13 + MP62 \, x \, 18.5 \right)$$

Where "MP01", "MP31" and "MP61" mean the number of years (and any fraction of an incomplete year) of the Member's Membership Period after 1 September 1987 and prior to 1 July 1993 during which the Member's rate of Contributions to the Fund was or was deemed to be respectively 0%, 3% or 6% of Remuneration; and

"MP02", "MP32" and "MP62" mean the number of years (and any fraction of an incomplete year) of the Member's Membership Period after 30 June 1993 during which the Member's rate of Contributions to the Fund was or was deemed to be respectively 0%, 3% or 6% of Remuneration; and

(b) in the case of a Former Division B Member or a Previous Fund Member, such multiple as may be determined by the Trustee, after obtaining the advice of the Actuary, having regard to such matters as the Trustee considers relevant.

"Accrued Death Multiple" means in relation to a Member at any particular date the multiple which is the sum of:

(a) the multiple determined according to the following formula:

$$\frac{1}{100}(MP0 \times 9 + MP3 \times 15 + MP6 \times 21)$$

Where "MP0", "MP3" and "MP6" mean the number of years (and any fraction of an incomplete year) of the Member's Membership Period after 1 September 1987 during which the Member's rate of Contributions to the Fund was or was deemed to be respectively 0%, 3% or 6% of Remuneration; and

(b) in the case of a Former Division B Member or a Previous Fund Member, such multiple as may be determined by the Trustee, after obtaining the advice of the Actuary, having regard to such matters as the Trustee considers relevant.

"Accrued Retirement Benefit" means in relation to a Member at any particular date the product of the Member's Accrued Benefit Multiple and the Member's Final Average Remuneration.

"Adjusted Total Contributions" means in relation to a Member the sum of:

- (a) the total Contributions (not including any Contributions by the Member under Division D) which would have been made by the Member to the Fund if the Member's Remuneration had always been equal to the Member's Final Average Remuneration as at the date he or she ceases to be an Employee; and
- (b) in the case of a Previous Fund Member, such amount as may be determined by the Trustee, after obtaining the advice of the Actuary, having regard to the period of membership of and contributions to the applicable Previous Fund and such other matters as the Trustee considers appropriate.

"Compensation and Rehabilitation Act" means an act or regulation of Australia, any State or Territory thereof or of any country, as the case requires, under which a claim can be made by or in respect of an Employee for compensation for the Employee's illness, injury or death and includes any payment made in respect thereof under any enactment of a national compensation, rehabilitation or like arrangement in respect thereof having government support or recognition.

"Contribution Review Date" means such date or dates in any year as the Trustee, after consulting the Employer of a group or class of Members, may determine either generally or in respect of that group or class of Members, being the date as at which a Member's rate of Contributions may be varied as provided in Clause 2 of this Part 2.

"Disablement" means in relation to a Member a state of physical or mental health caused through bodily injury, illness, disease or infirmity (none of which had been incurred or inflicted for the purpose of obtaining a Benefit) which the Trustee, after obtaining the advice of a legally qualified and registered medical practitioner, determines has rendered the Member temporarily or permanently incapable of performing the Member's duties to the Employer and requires the termination of the Member's employment with the Employer or the cessation of or reduction in the Member's Remuneration for the time being.

"ERBF" means the SEC Employees' Retirement and Benefit Fund.

"Final Average Remuneration" means in relation to a Member the average of the Member's annual rate of Remuneration during the two years of the Member's Membership Period (or the actual Membership Period, if less) immediately preceding:

- (a) in the case of a Member suffering Temporary Total Disablement, the Date of Disablement; or
- (b) in any other case, the date the Member ceased to be an Employee,

PROVIDED THAT, in the case of a Member who immediately before last becoming a Member of the Fund was a member of the ERBF, for the purposes of this definition the Member's Membership Period shall include the most recent uninterrupted period during which the Member was or was deemed to be a member of the ERBF under the provisions governing that fund.

"Former Division B Member" means a Member described in Clause 1.1(a)(2) of this Part 2.

"Gratuity Benefit" means in relation to a Relevant Pre-1974 Member a lump sum equal to two per centum (2%) of the Member's Final Average Remuneration for each complete year (and pro rata for each additional complete month), if any, during

the most recent uninterrupted period of the Member's employment as a wages Employee between:

- (a) the later of the date the Member last became a wages Employee and the date the Member attained age 21; and
- (b) the earlier of the date the Member first became a member of the ERBF and the date the Member first became a Member of the Fund.

"Ill Health" means in relation to a Member a physical or mental state of health (not amounting to Permanent Total Disablement) caused through bodily injury, illness, disease or infirmity (none of which has been incurred or inflicted for the purpose of obtaining a Benefit) which the Member's Employer, after obtaining the advice of a legally qualified and registered medical practitioner, determines to have rendered the Member unable to continue as an Employee of that Employer.

"Maximum Benefit" means in relation to a Member the Benefit determined as the product of:

- (a)  $A + (8.4 A) \times \frac{18.5}{21}$  where A is the Member's Accrued Benefit Multiple as at 30 June 1993; and
- (b) the Member's Final Average Remuneration.

"Member" means a Member to whom this Part 2 applies.

"Membership Period" means in relation to a Member the most recent continuous period expressed in years (including any fraction of a year calculated in complete months) during which the Member was both a Member and an Employee provided that a Member's Membership Period shall include:

- (a) any additional Membership Period granted pursuant to the Rules or this Participation Schedule;
- (b) any period during which the Member's Contributions are suspended or deferred but in respect of which such Contributions are subsequently paid by or in respect of the Member; and
- (c) in relation to a Member who is re-admitted as a Member having been in receipt of a Pension under Part 1 on Permanent Total Disablement or Permanent Partial Disablement (as defined in Clause 1 of Part 1) immediately prior to re-admission but not having commuted any part of such Pension:
  - in the case of a Pension payable on Permanent Total Disablement, any period prior to re-admission during which the Member was a Pensioner suffering such Disablement; or
  - (ii) in the case of a Pension payable on Permanent Partial Disablement, a period of not more than but which may be less than the period of such Disablement, as determined by the Trustee after obtaining the advice of the Actuary,

PROVIDED FURTHER THAT a Member's Membership Period shall not include:

- (d) any period during which the Member's Contributions are suspended or deferred but are not subsequently paid by or on behalf of the Member;
- (e) except where the Rules or this Participation Schedule expressly provide otherwise or the Member's Employer and the Trustee otherwise agree, any

- period during which a Member is not receiving or deemed to be receiving Remuneration; and
- (f) any other period excluded pursuant to the Rules or this Participation Schedule.

"Permanent Total Disablement" means Disablement of a degree that, in the opinion of the Trustee after obtaining the advice of a legally qualified and registered medical practitioner, the Member is unlikely ever again to be able to undertake any form of remunerative work.

"Previous Fund" means in relation to a Member:

- (a) the ERBF; and
- (b) any other superannuation fund or like arrangement which the Trustee deems to be a Previous Fund.

"Previous Fund Member" means a Member who before becoming a Member under this Part 2 or Division C (or other equivalent Part or Division) was a member of a Previous Fund.

"Relevant Pre-1974 Member" means a Member who became a wages employee of the State Electricity Commission of Victoria before 12 August 1974 and who did not immediately join the ERBF.

"Remuneration" means in relation to a Member at any particular date the amount derived by the Member from services rendered to the Employer as an Employee, provided that:

- (a) a Member's Remuneration includes whichever of the following apply in respect of the Member, namely award salary or wage, permanent shift premium, experience payment, State incremental payment, State over award payment, permanent leading hand allowance and (not before 1 September 1987) 50% of permanent weekend penalty;
- (b) except where the Member's Employer expressly determines otherwise and notifies the Trustee, a Member's Remuneration does not include any allowance, penalty, loading, overtime payment, bonus or special payment or increment which is not expressly included under paragraph (a) hereof;
- (c) in the case of a Member who is on Leave of Absence without Remuneration or at a reduced rate of Remuneration, the Member's Remuneration during that Leave of Absence shall be an amount equal to the rate of the Member's Remuneration immediately prior to the commencement of that Leave of Absence; and
- (d) if a Member's Remuneration is reduced and the Employer agrees that the reduction shall not be taken into account for the purposes of the Rules and this Participation Schedule, the Member's Remuneration from time to time shall be the greater of:
  - (i) the Member's rate of Remuneration immediately before that reduction; and
  - (ii) the actual rate of the Member's Remuneration.

PROVIDED ALWAYS THAT the Remuneration of a particular Member or class of Members for the purposes of the Rules and this Participation Schedule shall be

such other amount or rate as the Employer notifies to the Trustee either in special circumstances determined by the Member's Employer or in circumstances where the Member and the Member's Employer agree to the Member being placed in a category of Members for whom Remuneration shall be such other amount or rate.

"Retirement Age" means the age of sixty-five (65) years.

"Superannuation or Pension Act" means an act or regulation of Australia, any State or Territory thereof or of any country, as the case requires, under which persons are entitled to receive payments whether by lump sum or periodical payments or both.

"Temporary Total Disablement" means Disablement (not being Permanent Total Disablement) of a degree that, in the opinion of the Trustee, the Member is unable for the time being to undertake any form of remunerative work and during which time the Member is not receiving any Remuneration and is regarded as being on Leave of Absence.

#### "Terminal Illness" means that:

- (a) a Terminal Medical Condition exists or has previously existed in relation to a Member; or
- (b) such other medical condition, as specified in a policy of insurance effected by the Trustee for the purposes of a terminal illness benefit, exists or has previously existed in relation to a Member.

"Terminal Medical Condition" has the same meaning as ascribed to that term in the Relevant Law.

## 1.6 Special conditions

## (a) Medical classification of Former Division B Members

Any Former Division B Member whose membership under Division B or Part 1 (or other equivalent Part or Division) was subject to special terms and conditions shall become a Member under this Part 2 subject to like terms and conditions as applied in respect of the Member prior to becoming a Member under this Part 2, unless the Trustee and the Member's Employer otherwise agree after obtaining the advice of the Actuary.

#### (b) Other special conditions on transfer from Division B or Part 1

If the Employer and the Trustee agree to the exercise by the Trustee of its discretion under this Clause in respect of that Member, and if the Trustee, having regard to that Member's previous rights and interests under Division B or Part 1 (or other equivalent Part or Division) (as applicable), considers it appropriate and equitable in the interests of the Member, the Trustee, after obtaining the advice of the Actuary, may with effect from the date the Member becomes a Member under this Part 2 determine special terms and conditions governing the Member's membership under this Part 2 and the Benefits to be provided hereunder for and in respect of the Member.

#### (c) Benefit limitations

(1) Subject to this Clause 1, the Trustee, after obtaining the advice of the Actuary, may admit a person as a Member subject to special conditions as to Contributions and/or Benefits as it may determine, and may remove or amend any such special condition.

- (2) The Trustee shall advise every Member of any special conditions it has imposed on the Member's Contributions and/or Benefits.
- (3) Where a Member becomes a Member on or after 11 July 1975 and ceases to be an Employee by reason of death or Disablement before the Trustee has advised whether any special conditions are imposed as to Benefits to be provided for and in respect of the Member, the Trustee may reduce the Benefit payable to or in respect of the Member but not below the Benefit which would have been payable to the Member if the Member had voluntarily ceased to be an Employee in good health.
- (4) Where the Trustee, after obtaining the advice of a legally qualified and registered medical practitioner, determines that the death or Disablement of a Member resulted from a cause not associated with the reason for the imposition on the Member of special conditions as aforesaid and was caused neither directly nor indirectly by the Member nor by a person with the intent of becoming entitled to receive a Benefit as a result thereof, the Benefits payable to or in respect of that Member shall be such as would have been payable had no such special condition been imposed.

#### (d) Adjustments for Governmental Entitlements

Notwithstanding anything expressed or implied to the contrary in any other provision of this Part 2, where a person is receiving, entitled to receive or, in the opinion of the Employer, could reasonably become entitled to receive any benefit under a Compensation and Rehabilitation Act or a Superannuation or Pension Act (in this Clause 1.6(d) called a "Governmental Entitlement"), then unless the Employer and the Trustee otherwise agree, the Trustee must adjust the amount, form and conditions of payment of any Benefit otherwise payable to or in respect of that person in such manner and to such extent as the Trustee considers appropriate, having regard to the applicable Governmental Entitlement.

#### (e) Offsets for direct payments by Employers

If the Employer shall make any payment to or in respect of a Member, not from the Fund, and which it shall have declared to have been made in whole or in part in substitution for a payment of the same amount from the Fund, and such payment results in the Trustee being relieved of liability therefor under the Rules or this Participation Schedule, the Trustee shall reduce the Benefit payable to or in respect of the Member by the amount of the said payment and the Employer's Contributions shall also be reduced by the amount of the said payment in the Fund Year in which it was made (or during any later period the Employer determines).

#### (f) Death, Disablement and Terminal Illness Benefit limitations

The Trustee may determine that the Benefit payable in the event of Terminal Illness or on the death or Disablement of a Member shall be insured in whole or in part with an insurance company. If the Trustee is unable to effect the insurance at premium rates that the insurance company charges for lives with no health impairment whatsoever, not exposed to any special risks, and of the same age and sex as the Member, the Trustee, after obtaining the advice of the

Actuary, may impose such limitations or conditions on the Benefit as it determines.

# (g) Benefit to Dependant may be reduced where prior payment made by Employer

Where an Employer makes an ex-gratia payment to any of the Dependants of a Member, not from the Fund, within six (6) months after the Member's death, the Benefit payable in respect of the Member shall be reduced by an amount not exceeding the amount of such payment unless the Employer and the Trustee otherwise agree, and moneys which would have been payable but for the reduction of a Benefit under this Clause 1.6(g) shall be retained in the Fund for the general purposes thereof.

## 2 Member contributions

## 2.1 Contribution options

Subject to the provisions of this Clause 2 and any special membership conditions imposed under Division A or the General Part, a Member shall contribute to the Fund whichever permitted percentage of Remuneration, being 0%, 3% or 6%, is selected by the Member. Unless the Trustee determines otherwise, a Member who does not make such a selection as and when required by the Trustee shall be deemed to have selected a 0% rate of Contributions.

#### 2.2 Variation of Contribution rate

Subject to any conditions imposed by the Trustee, a Member may elect to change the Member's rate of Contributions by nominating another of the permitted Contribution options which the Member wishes to apply from the next following Contribution Review Date but, unless the Trustee determines otherwise, such a notice shall not be valid unless received by the Trustee at least one month prior to the Contribution Review Date from which it is intended to take effect.

#### 2.3 Period during which Member shall make Contributions

Unless otherwise provided by the Rules or this Participation Schedule, a Member shall continue to pay Contributions until the earliest of the date that:

- (a) the Member ceases to be an Employee; or
- (b) subject to Clause 12 of the General Part, the Member attains the Retirement Age; or
- (c) the Member's Accrued Retirement Benefit first equals or exceeds the Maximum Benefit.

#### 2.4 Contributions during Leave of Absence

## (a) Member's options

Without limiting Clauses 2.2 and 2.3 of this Part 2, a Member on Leave of Absence may elect to contribute to the Fund during such Leave on either of the bases provided for in Clause 2.4(b) or 2.4(c) of this Part 2 with the consequences provided for therein. Such an election shall be made at the time and in the manner determined by the Trustee but, unless and until a Member makes an effective election to contribute as provided in Clause 2.4(b) of this

Part 2, the Member shall be deemed to have elected the basis provided for in Clause 2.4(c) of this Part 2. Any amounts payable to the Fund by a Member pursuant to this Clause 2.4(a) shall be paid to the Fund at the times and in the manner determined by the Trustee.

## (b) Full Contributions basis

- (1) If a Member on Leave of Absence elects to pay Contributions on the basis provided for in this Clause 2.4(b), the Member shall pay to the Fund during such Leave:
  - (A) Contributions determined in accordance with Clauses 2.1, 2.2 and 2.3 of this Part 2; and
  - (B) where the Leave of Absence is not due to Disablement, sickness, injury or the complete or partial -but in either case temporary closing down of the business of the Employer and such additional Contributions are required by the Employer, additional Contributions at a rate agreed between the Trustee and the Employer, after obtaining the advice of the Actuary.
- (2) Any period of Leave of Absence during which Contributions are so paid by the Member shall be included in the Member's Membership Period for the purpose of determining any Benefit and, in determining any Benefit which becomes payable on the death or Disablement of the Member during such Leave, the prospective period between the date of death or the applicable Date of Disablement, as the case may be, and the date upon which the Member would attain age sixty (60) shall be taken into account on the same basis as would have applied if the Member had not been on such Leave.
- (3) Any of the additional Contributions made by a Member pursuant to Clause 2.4(b)(1)(B) of this Part 2 shall not be taken into account in determining the Member's Adjusted Total Contributions or, except as hereinafter provided, otherwise taken into account in determining the Contributions paid by the Member or the Member's rate of Contributions PROVIDED THAT, where a Benefit becomes payable to the Member pursuant to Clause 3.8 of this Part 2, and if the Employer and the Trustee agree, the Trustee may increase that Benefit by an amount not exceeding the sum of any such additional Contributions made by the Member, with interest calculated thereon at the Agreed Rate.

#### (c) Limited premium basis

- (1) If a Member on Leave of Absence elects or is deemed to have elected to contribute on the basis provided for in this Clause 2.4(c), the Member shall make payments to the Fund at such rate as the Trustee may determine, after obtaining the advice of the Actuary.
- (2) If such payments are made to the Fund, the period of such Leave shall not be included in the Member's Membership Period for the purpose of determining any Benefit but, in determining any Benefit which becomes payable on the death or Disablement of the Member

during such Leave, the prospective period between the date of death or the applicable Date of Disablement, as the case may be, and the date upon which the Member would attain age sixty (60) shall be taken into account on the same basis as would have applied if the Member had not been on such Leave.

(3) Any such payments made by a Member shall not be taken into account in determining the Member's Adjusted Total Contributions or otherwise taken into account in determining the Contributions paid by the Member or the Member's rate of Contributions.

## 2.5 Adjustment for non-payment

If the Contributions or other amounts payable by a Member to the Fund are not paid into the Fund as and when required under the Rules or this Participation Schedule, the Trustee, after obtaining the advice of the Actuary, may adjust the Benefits for and in respect of that Member in such manner and to such extent as the Trustee considers appropriate.

### 2.6 Member to pay any charges on Contributions

Any charges or expenses in respect of a Member's Contributions shall be payable by the Member, so that all the Member's Contributions shall be received by the Trustee free of all deductions.

## 2.7 Payment by Employer of Member's Contributions

Without limiting Clause 4.2 or 4.3 of the General Part, if an Employer pays the whole or any part of the Contributions or other payments which under the Rules or this Participation Schedule are payable by a Member, the moneys so paid, where not reimbursed to the Employer by the Member, shall not be considered to be Contributions paid to the Fund by the Member for the purposes of the Rules or this Participation Schedule.

#### 2.8 Deduction of unpaid amounts and interest

Unless the Trustee and the Employer consider in any particular case that it is inappropriate to make such a deduction or that the Benefits to be provided in respect of the Member shall be adjusted in some other manner, on any Benefit becoming payable to or in respect of a Member the Trustee shall deduct therefrom by instalments or as a single amount (as determined by the Trustee) any unpaid Contributions or other amounts which were payable by the Member together with interest thereon at the Agreed Rate.

#### 3 Benefits

## 3.1 Retirement and III Health Benefits

If a Member ceases to be an Employee, other than in the circumstances provided for in Clause 3.3 or 3.5 of this Part 2:

- (a) on attaining the Retirement Age;
- (b) on or after attaining the age of fifty-five (55) years but before the Retirement Age; or

(c) at any time before attaining the age of fifty-five (55) years because of Ill Health.

a lump sum Benefit shall be payable to the Member equal to the Member's Accrued Retirement Benefit as at the date of cessation of employment PROVIDED THAT the Benefit payable to a Member under this Clause 3.1 shall not exceed the Maximum Benefit.

## 3.2 Employment after Retirement Age

Subject to Clause 12 of the General Part and unless otherwise agreed between the Employer and the Trustee in any particular case, for the purposes of determining and paying Benefits from the Fund under the Rules and this Participation Schedule each Member who is actually an Employee on attaining the Retirement Age shall be deemed to have ceased to be an Employee on attaining that age PROVIDED THAT nothing in this Clause 3.2 shall limit the application of Rule A10.7.

## 3.3 Death Benefits

If a Member dies while an Employee before the Retirement Age, a lump sum Benefit shall be payable in respect of the Member in accordance with Clause 3.4 of Part 2 of an amount equal to the sum of:

- (a) the product of the Member's Accrued Death Multiple and the Member's Final Average Remuneration as at the date of death; and
- (b) if the Member dies before attaining age 60, an amount determined according to the following formula:

$$FAR \ x \ FS \ x \ \frac{1}{100TF} [(f0 \ x \ 9 + f3 \ x \ 15 + f6 \ x \ 21)]$$

Where:

"FAR" means the Member's Final Average Remuneration as at the date of death;

"FS" means the number of years (and any fraction of an incomplete year) between the date of death and the date the Member would have attained age 60;

"f0" means the number of years (and any fraction of an incomplete year) during the Averaging Period when the Member's rate of Contributions was or was deemed to be 0%:

"f3" means the number of years (and any fraction of an incomplete year) during the Averaging Period when the Member's rate of Contributions was or was deemed to be 3%;

"f6" means the number of years (and any fraction of an incomplete year) during the Averaging Period when the Member's rate of Contributions was or was deemed to be 6%;

"TF" means the sum of f0, f3 and f6; and

"Averaging Period" means the two years of Membership Period most recently preceding the date of death or the actual Membership Period most recently preceding that date, whichever is the lesser,

PROVIDED THAT the Benefit payable in respect of a Member under this Clause 3.3 shall not exceed 8.4 times the Member's Final Average Remuneration as at the date of death.

## 3.4 Application of death Benefits

Any Benefit payable on the death of a Member shall be paid or applied by the Trustee in accordance with Rule A10.12.

#### 3.5 Permanent Total Disablement Benefits

If a Member ceases to be an Employee before the Retirement Age because of Permanent Total Disablement, there shall be payable to the Member a lump sum Benefit of an amount equal to the sum of:

- (a) the Member's Accrued Retirement Benefit as at the Date of Disablement; and
- (b) if the Date of Disablement precedes the date on which the Member attains age 60, an amount determined according to the following formula:

$$FAR \ x \ FS \ x \ \frac{1}{100TF} [(f0 \ x \ 9 + f3 \ x \ 15 + f6 \ x \ 21)]$$

Where "FAR", "FS", "f0", "f3", "f6", "TF" and "Averaging Period" have the same meanings as in Clause 3.3(b) as if the Member had died on the Date of Disablement,

provided that the Benefit payable in respect of a Member under this Clause 3.5 shall not exceed 8.4 times the Member's Final Average Remuneration as at the Date of Disablement.

## 3.6 Temporary Total Disablement Benefits

- (a) Subject to this Clause 3.6, if a Member suffers Temporary Total Disablement while an Employee prior to the Retirement Age:
  - (1) an income benefit (hereinafter called a "Disability Income Benefit") shall be payable to the Member, commencing on the Date of Disablement, as provided in this Clause 3.6; and
  - (2) no other Benefit shall be payable to or in respect of the Member from the Fund during payment of the Disability Income Benefit.
- (b) Subject to this Clause 3.6, the annual amount of the Disability Income Benefit shall be equal to one-twelfth of the lump sum calculated in accordance with Clause 3.3 of this Part 2 as if the Member had died on the Date of Disablement, and the Benefit shall be payable by fortnightly instalments of one twenty-sixth of such annual amount PROVIDED THAT unless the Trustee determines otherwise, no Disability Income Benefit shall be paid if in the Trustee's opinion the Member has received or is receiving any compensation in respect of the circumstances that caused the Member's Temporary Total Disablement.
- (c) The Disability Income Benefit shall terminate on the first to occur of:
  - (1) the death of the Member;
  - (2) the Member attaining Retirement Age; or
  - (3) the date as at which a Benefit becomes payable to the Member on Permanent Total Disablement.

- (d) If:
  - (1) the Member engages in remunerative employment with the Employer or any other person; or
  - (2) in the opinion of the Trustee, after considering the advice of a legally qualified medical practitioner nominated by the Trustee, the Member is or becomes able to engage in any remunerative employment,

the Trustee may reduce or suspend the Disability Income Benefit to such extent and for such period as the Trustee sees fit or may permanently terminate the Disability Income Benefit.

- (e) If the Member continues, or returns to a position, as an Employee of the Employer on the cessation of the Disability Income Benefit, the Member shall continue as a Member and the Rules and this Participation Schedule shall continue to apply to and in respect of the Member.
- (f) If the Member does not continue, or return to a position, as an Employee of the Employer on the cessation of the Disability Income Benefit, there shall be payable to or in respect of the Member from the Fund a Benefit determined in accordance with whichever of the other Clauses in this Part 2 applies, depending upon the circumstances in which the Disability Income Benefit ceased to be payable.
- (g) For the purposes of determining the Member's Accrued Benefit Multiple and any Benefit payable under Clause 3.3(b) or 3.5 of this Part 2, the Member shall be deemed to have contributed during payment of the Disability Income Benefit at the rate of Contributions which applied immediately prior to the Date of Disablement under Clause 2 of this Part 2.
- (h) If during payment of the Disability Income Benefit the Trustee considers it appropriate to do so in order to relieve hardship, the Trustee may pay or apply from the Fund to or for the benefit of such one or more of the Member and the Member's Dependants and in such manner and proportions as the Trustee determines an amount or amounts not exceeding in aggregate the Benefit calculated under Clause 3.8 of this Part 2 as if the Member had voluntarily ceased employment on the Date of Disablement PROVIDED THAT any Benefit which later becomes payable from the Fund in respect of the Member (other than the continuing Disability Income Benefit) shall be reduced to take account of any such hardship payments.
- (i) A Member in receipt of a Disability Income Benefit whilst suffering Temporary Total Disablement shall be regarded as on Leave of Absence without pay. A Member shall not make any Contributions in relation to any period when the Member is suffering Temporary Total Disablement.
- (j) If a Member who is suffering Temporary Total Disablement fails to submit to a medical examination directed by the Trustee, the Member's Disability Income Benefit shall be suspended from the date appointed for the examination and the suspension shall be effective for the period the Trustee shall determine.

#### 3.7 Retrenchment Benefits

If a Member ceases to be an Employee before attaining the age of fifty-five (55) years in circumstances which in the opinion of the Employer constitute

retrenchment and no Benefit is payable under Clause 3.1 of this Part 2, a lump sum Benefit shall be payable to the Member of an amount equal to the Member's Accrued Retirement Benefit as at the date of cessation of employment PROVIDED THAT unless the Employer and the Trustee otherwise agree, the amount of such Benefit shall be reduced by all or any part of any payment made by the Employer (not from the Fund) to or in respect of the Member if the Employer advises the Trustee in writing before payment of the Benefit that the Employer considers the payment made by it to be in respect of the retrenchment of the Member PROVIDED ALWAYS THAT the Benefit payable to the Member shall not be less than the Benefit determined as at the date of cessation of employment in accordance with Clause 3.8 of this Part 2 and shall not exceed the Maximum Benefit.

## 3.8 Other Benefits on ceasing to be an Employee

- (a) If a Member ceases to be an Employee in circumstances not giving rise to a Benefit in respect of the Member under any preceding Clause in this Part 2, a lump sum Benefit shall be payable to the Member of an amount determined as follows.
- (b) If the Member ceases employment before attaining the age of fifty (50) years, the lump sum Benefit shall be an amount equal to the sum of:
  - (1) the Member's Adjusted Total Contributions in respect of the period since the date (hereinafter called the "Prior Date") five (5) years before the date of cessation of employment with the Employer; and
  - (2) either:
    - (A) in the case of a Member who last became a Member under this Part 2 or Division C (or other equivalent Part or Division) on or before the Prior Date, the product of the Member's Accrued Benefit Multiple as at the Prior Date and the Member's Final Average Remuneration as at the date of cessation of employment with the Employer; or
    - (B) in the case of a Former Division B Member who on the Prior Date was a Member under Part 1 or Division B (or other equivalent Part or Division), or in the case of a Previous Fund Member who on that date was a member of a Previous Fund, such amount as shall be determined by the Trustee, after obtaining the advice of the Actuary, having regard to such matters as the Trustee considers appropriate,

PROVIDED THAT the Benefit payable to a Member under this Clause 3.8(b) shall not exceed the Maximum Benefit.

(c) If the Member ceases employment on or after attaining the age of fifty (50) years but before attaining the age of fifty-five (55) years, the lump sum Benefit shall be determined in the manner provided in Clause 3.8(b) of this Part 2 EXCEPT THAT there shall be substituted for the period of five (5) years in Clause 3.8(b) of this Part 2 the period (in years and complete months) from the date of cessation of employment to the date on which the Member would attain the age of fifty-five (55) years PROVIDED THAT the Benefit payable to a Member under this Clause 3.8(c) shall not exceed the Maximum Benefit.

(d) Notwithstanding anything aforesaid, in the case of a Former Division B Member or a Member who immediately before last becoming a Member under this Part 2 or Division C (or other equivalent Part or Division) was a member of the ERBF, the Benefit payable to the Member under this Clause 3.8 shall not be less than the amount which would have been payable to the Member had the Member remained under Part 1, Division B (or other equivalent Part or Division) or the ERBF as the case may be, and had ceased to be an Employee in the same circumstances as are provided for in this Clause 3.8, based on the provisions applicable to the Member under the ERBF immediately before 1 September 1987 but allowing in such calculation for the amounts actually contributed by the Member to the Fund or the ERBF, as the case may be, since 1 September 1987.

## 3.9 Gratuity Benefits

If a Relevant Pre-1974 Member ceases to be an Employee, other than in the circumstances provided for in Clause 3.8 of this Part 2, the Member's Gratuity Benefit, if any, shall be paid to or in respect of the Member in addition to any other Benefit provided for under the Rules or this Participation Schedule. In the case of death, such Benefit shall be applied in accordance with Clause 3.4 of this Part 2.

#### 3.10 Terminal Illness Benefit

- (a) In the event of a Member's Terminal Illness, the Trustee may at the request of the Member pay an amount not exceeding the lesser of:
  - (1) the amount that may be released under the Relevant Law; and
  - the amount that the Member would have been entitled to receive under these Rules if the Member died on the date on which he or she was certified as having a Terminal Illness (provided that, if the Terminal Illness Benefit, or any component of it, is insured by the Trustee under a policy of insurance, the Trustee must reduce the amount payable to the Member in respect of that Benefit to the extent the insurer does not admit or pay all or part of the insured amount).
- (b) The Member must provide such evidence as the Trustee reasonably requires that proves that all of the conditions that must be satisfied under the Relevant Law for a Terminal Medical Condition to exist, have been satisfied.
- (c) Notwithstanding any other provision of these Rules, the Trustee must adjust any Benefit payable from the Fund to take account of any payment made under this Clause 3.10.

## Part 3 – Category CA

## 1 Preliminary

## 1.1 Application of this Part 3

- (a) The provisions of this Part 3 apply to Category CA Members.
- (b) If there is a conflict between a Clause in the General Part and any Clause of this Part 3, that Clause in the General Part prevails to the extent of the conflict.

#### 1.2 Definitions

In this Part 3 and Appendix CA, unless the contrary intention appears or the context requires otherwise:

"Accrued Benefit Multiple" means in relation to a Member at any particular date the multiple which is the sum of:

- (a) the product of 0.22 and the period of the Member's Membership Period falling before the 1987 Change Date;
- (b) the product of 0.21 and the period of the Member's Membership Period falling on or after the 1987 Change Date but before the 1993 Change Date; and
- (c) the product of 0.18 and the period of the Member's Membership Period falling on or after the 1993 Change Date,

**PROVIDED THAT** in the case of a Member who was at one time a Class G, H or J Member of the Former Gas Fund, the Member's Accrued Benefit Multiple shall be such multiple as may have been agreed to by the Former Gas Fund Trustee and the Corporation and advised to the Member prior to the Transfer Date pursuant to the Former Gas Fund Deed, but in any event, shall be a multiple sufficient to ensure that, where applicable, the Member's Benefit calculated under this Part 3 shall not be less than the Member's Former Gas Fund Deed Benefit.

"Accrued Death Benefit" means in relation to a Member at any particular date the product of the Member's Final Salary and the lesser of 8.4 and the Member's Accrued Death Benefit Multiple.

"Accrued Death Benefit Multiple" means in relation to a Member at any particular date the multiple which is the sum of:

- (a) the product of 0.22 and the period of the Member' Membership Period falling before the 1987 Change Date; and
- (b) the product of 0.21 and the period of the Member's Membership Period falling on or after the 1987 Change Date,

PROVIDED THAT in the case of a Member who was at one time a Class G, H or J Member of the Former Gas Fund, the Member's Accrued Death Benefit Multiple shall be such multiple as may have been agreed to by the Fanner Gas Fund 'Trustee and the Corporation and advised to the Member prior to the Transfer Date pursuant to the Former Gas Fund Deed but, in any event, shall be a multiple sufficient to

ensure that, where applicable, the Member's Benefit calculated under this Part 3 shall not be less than the Member's Former Gas Fund Deed Benefit.

"Accrued Retirement Benefit" means in relation to a Member at any particular date the product of the Member's Final Salary and the lesser of the Member's Maximum Benefit Multiple and the Member's Accrued Benefit Multiple.

"Adjusted Total Contributions" means in relation to a Member the sum of:

- (a) the total Contribution (excluding any additional voluntary Contributions made by the Member to the Former Gas Fund or contributions under Division D or equivalent part) which would have been made by the Member to the Fund and (where applicable) the Former Gas Fund if the Member's Salary had always been equal to the Member's Salary as at the date the Member ceases to be an Employee; and
- (b) in the case of a Former Transferred Member, such amount as was advised to the Trustee by the Former Gas Fund Trustee as at the Transfer Date having regard to the corresponding definition in the Former Gas Fund Deed,

**PROVIDED THAT** in the case of a Member who was at one time a Class E Member of the Former Gas Fund, the Member's Adjusted Total Contributions shall be such amount as may have been agreed to by the Former Gas Fund Trustee and the Corporation and advised to the Member prior to the Transfer Date pursuant to the Former Gas Fund Deed but in any event, shall be an amount sufficient to ensure that, where applicable, the Member's Benefit calculated under this Part 3 shall not be less than the Member's Former Gas Fund Deed Benefit.

"Alteration Date" means 29 June 1992.

"Appendix CA" means the Appendix CA forming part of this Part 3.

"Colonial Gas Member" means a Member who immediately before 1 January 1974 was a contributor to the superannuation fund then known as the Colonial Gas Pension Fund and who agreed in writing to have his or her equity in the Colonial Gas Pension Fund transferred to the Former Gas Fund and who was thereby admitted to the Former Gas Fund.

"Corporation" means GASCOR, formerly known as the Gas and Fuel Corporation.

"Deferral Date" means in relation to a Member the earliest to occur of:

- (a) the death of the Member;
- (b) the date as at which the Trustee declares the Member to have become Disabled;
- (c) the Member's Early Retirement Date;
- (d) the date on which the Trustee is satisfied that the Member is about to leave Australia permanently; and
- (e) such earlier date, if any, as the Employer may determine for any particular purpose and subject to any particular conditions; including without limitation for the purpose of permitting or ensuring the payment of part of any Benefit earlier than would have otherwise been the case.

"Disablement" means inability (which is due to injury, disease or infirmity and which in the opinion of the Trustee will be permanent and continuous) of a Member to continue his or her service with the Employer in the capacity in which he or she

was employed immediately prior thereto or in some capacity which in the opinion of the Trustee would be suitable and appropriate having regard to his or her station in life, his or her previous standing in the service of the Employer and the nature of his or her disability, and "Disabled" has a corresponding meaning.

### "Early Retirement Date" means:

- (a) in the case of a Member other than a Member referred to in (b) below, the date ten (10) years prior to the Member's Normal Retirement Date; or
- (b) in the case of a female Member who last became or is deemed to have become a Class D Member of the Former Gas Fund prior to 1 October 1977, the date fifteen (15) years prior to the Member's Normal Retirement Date.

"Final Salary" means in relation to a Member at any particular date the annual rate of the Member's Salary as at that date **PROVIDED THAT:** 

- (a) where, as provided in the corresponding definition in the Former Gas Fund Deed, the Former Gas Fund Trustee considered that exceptional circumstances had arisen in relation to the Salary of the Member and had agreed with the Corporation that the Member's Final Salary would be increased to an amount not exceeding the highest annual rate of the Member's Salary whilst the Member had been a member of the Former Gas Fund, the Member's Final Salary shall not be less than the amount so agreed; and
- (b) where the Trustee considers that exceptional circumstance have arisen in respect of the Salary of the Member since the Transfer Date, the Trustee may agree with the Employer that the Member's Final Salary shall be increased to an amount not exceeding the highest annual rate of the Member's Salary during the period since the Member last became a member of the Former Gas Fund.

"Former Class D Member" means a Former Gas Fund Member who immediately before the Transfer Date was a "Class D Member" in terms of the Former Gas Fund Deed.

"Former Gas Fund" means the Gas and Fuel Superannuation Fund.

"Former Gas Fund Deed" means the provisions of the trust deed governing the Former Gas Fund immediately before the Transfer Date.

"Former Gas Fund Deed Benefit" means in relation to a Pre-Alteration Member in any particular circumstance a notional amount determined in respect of the Member in accordance with the provisions of the trust deed governing the Former Gas Fund in force immediately prior to the Alteration Date ("Pre-Alteration Deed") as if the Pre-Alteration Deed had continued to apply to and in respect of the Member to the entire exclusion of the Rules and this Participation Schedule **PROVIDED THAT** such notional amount shall be determined having regard to sections 67 and 68 of the Public Sector Superannuation (Administration) Act 1993 (Vic) as though those section had continued to apply to the Former Gas und and the Fund since they first commenced to apply to the Former Gas Fund.

#### "Former Gas Fund Member" mean a person who:

(a) immediately before the Transfer Date, was a member of the Former Gas Fund; and

(b) on the Transfer Date was an Employee.

"Former Gas Fund Trustee" means the Trustee or Trustees from time to time of the Former Gas Fund prior to the Transfer Date.

"Former Transferred Member" means a Member who immediately before becoming a member of the Former Gas Fund was a participant in an Approved Benefit Arrangement and in respect of whom an amount was received into the Former Gas Fund from that Arrangement.

"Maximum Benefit Multiple" means the number calculated in accordance with the following formula:

$$A + \frac{18}{21}(8.4 - A)$$

where "A" is the lesser of 8.4 and the Member's Accrued Benefit Multiple calculated as at the 1993 Change Date **PROVIDED THAT** in the case of a Colonial Gas Member the Maximum Benefit Multiple shall not be less than the sum of:

- (a) the product of 0.1925 and the period of the Member's Membership Period falling before the 1993 Change Date; and
- (b) the product of 0.165 and the period of the Member's Membership Period falling on or after the 1993 Change Date.

"Member" means a Member to whom this Part 3 applies.

"Membership Period" shall be expressed in years (including any fraction of a year) and means in relation to a Member the sum of:

- (a) the period which counted as the Member's "Membership Period" under the Former Gas Fund Deed immediately before the Transfer Date; and
- (b) the period since the Transfer Date during which the Member has been both a Member of the Fund and an Employee,

#### PROVIDED THAT:

- (c) in the case of a Member who was at one time a Class E Member of the Former Gas Fund, the Member's Membership Period shall in any event be a sufficient period to ensure that the Member's Benefit calculated under this Part 3 by reference to the Member's Membership Period shall not be less than the Member's Former Gas Fund Deed Benefit; and
- (d) a Member's Membership Period shall include:
  - (1) any additional Membership Period granted pursuant to the Rules or this Participation Schedule;
  - (2) any period during which he Member's contributions to the Former Gas Fund or the Fund have been suspended or deferred but in respect of which such contributions (together with in the case of a Post-Alteration Member, any contributions required to be paid under Clause 10.2(b) of the Former Gas Fund Deed or Clause 2.3(b) of this Part 3 are subsequently paid to the Fund by or in respect of the Member;
  - (3) if so agreed between the Employer and the Member, any period or part thereof during which a Member's Contributions are reduced or waived pursuant to Clause 4.2 of the General Part; and

(4) any period agreed to by the Trustee and the Employer which is to be granted to the Member in respect of which the Member is in the course of transfer from the employ of one employer to that of another employer;

but

- (e) a Member's Membership Period shall not include:
  - (1) any period provided for in respect of the Member under paragraph (d)(2) above but in respect of which the relevant amounts are not paid to the Fund by or in respect of the Member; or
  - (2) any further period excluded pursuant to the Rules or this Participation Schedule.

"National Service" means service with the Defence or Armed Forces of the Commonwealth of Australia.

"1987 Change Date" means 1 September 1987.

"1993 Change Date" means 1 July 1993.

#### "Normal Retirement Date" means:

- (a) in the case of a Member other than a Member referred to in paragraph (b) below, the anniversary of the date on which the Member first became or was deemed to have first become a member of the Former Gas Fund next following the sixty-fifth (65th) anniversary of the Member's date of birth; or
- (b) in the case of a Colonial Gas Member, the 31 December in the year in which the Member attains or would have attained the age of sixty-five (65) year.

"Post-Alteration Member" means a Member who last became a member of the Former Gas Fund on or after the Alteration Date.

"Pre-Alteration Member" means a Member who last became a member of the Former Gas Fund before the Alteration Date.

"Retrenchment" means in relation to a Member termination of employment with the Employer where such termination was for one or more of the following reasons, namely:

- (a) that the Member's services or position are no longer necessary;
- (b) that the quantity of work has diminished and has rendered a reduction in the number of Employees necessary; or
- (c) the re-organisation or re-arrangement of staff for business policy reasons,

and was not a result of the Member's incompetence or misconduct or failure to achieve standards of performance or conduct satisfactory to the Employer in relation to the tasks allotted to the Member or otherwise, and "Retrenched" shall have a corresponding meaning.

"Salary" means, subject to Rule Al.10, in relation to a Member at any particular time whichever of the following is applicable to that Member:

(a) the amount which counted as the Member's Salary under the Former Gas Fund Deed immediately before the Transfer Date; or

- (b) the amount advised to the Trustee by the Member's Employer after the Transfer Date as the Member's rate of remuneration for the purposes of determining Benefits and Contributions under the Rules and this Participation Schedule including all payments attracting income tax other than overtime payments, travelling, meals, clothing or other such allowances, annual leave loading and directors' fees and excluding any amounts in respect of which the Employer pays or is required to pay fringe benefits Tax; or
- (c) in special circumstance determined by the Employer, such other amount or determined n such other basis as the Employer notifies to the Trustee; or
- (d) where the Member is placed in a category of membership, whether a separate category or a sub-category of an existing class for which Salary is another amount or rate, that amount or rate,

#### PROVIDED THAT:

- (e) if the Member's remuneration is reduced and the Employer determines not to take the reduction into account and so informs the Trustee and if the Member agrees, a Member's Salary shall be deemed to be the rate of Salary applicable immediately prior to the reduction or the Member's actual rate of Salary at the relevant time, whichever is the greater;
- (f) where the Employer makes payments to any other superannuation arrangement in relation to the Member which are calculated by reference to any fixed sum or fraction of remuneration, the Member's Salary unless the Employer determines otherwise, shall be the rate of alary which would otherwise apply less that fixed sum or that fraction of remuneration, as the case requires;
- (g) where a Member is on Leave of Absence without remuneration or at a reduced rate of remuneration, the Member's Salary shall be the amount applicable immediately prior to the commencement of that Leave of Absence including, in the case of Leave of Absence or the reason of National Service any increases in Salary which are granted to the Member by the Employer during such National Service.

"Transfer Date" means 1 July 1997.

## 1.3 Special conditions

If at or about the Transfer Date, the Former Gas Fund Trustee notified the Trustee of any special limitations or restrictions which governed a Member's membership of the Former Gas Fund immediately before the Transfer Date pursuant to the Former Gas Fund Deed, those limitations or restrictions shall also govern that Member's membership under this Part 3 except to the extent the Trustee, the Employer and the Member agree otherwise.

#### 2 Contributions

## 2.1 Amount of compulsory Member Contributions

Each Member shall contribute to the Fund at the rate of five per centum (5%) of the Member's Salary from time to time.

## 2.2 Period of payment

Each Member shall, unless the Employer and the Trustee otherwise agree, make Contributions under Clause 2.1 of this Part 3 until the earlier of the Member ceasing to be an Employee and the date upon which the Member's Accrued Benefit Multiple first equals or exceeds the Maximum Benefit Multiple. For the purpose of this Clause 2.2 the proviso to the definition of "Maximum Benefit Multiple" in Clause 1.2 of this Part 3 shall not apply.

## 2.3 Arrangements during Leave of Absence

## (a) Contribution during Leave of Absence

Unless otherwise provided by the Rules or this Participation Schedule, a Member shall continue to make Contributions during Leave of Absence as if the Member was in active employment, and shall pay such Contributions to the Fund in the manner determined by the Trustee.

## (b) Payment of additional Contributions

A Post-Alteration Member on Leave of Absence (not being due to sickness, injury or as a result of the complete or partial – but, in either case, temporary – closing down of the business of the Employer) shall, if the Employer and the Trustee agree, pay in addition to the other amounts payable by the Member additional Contribution at such rate as shall be determined by the Trustee, after obtaining the advice of the Actuary, not being greater than the Contributions payable by the Employer in respect of the Member during or in respect of that period of Leave of Absence.

## (c) Deferment of amounts payable by Member

If a Member is on Leave of Absence without pay, the Trustee may permit the deferment of the Contributions and other amounts payable by the Member during the Member's Leave of Absence. Any Contribution or other amounts so deferred, together with interest at the Agreed Rate, shall on resumption of employment or pay be paid by the Member to the Fund in a lump sum or by instalments, as determined by the Trustee.

#### 2.4 Adjustments for non-payment by Member

Without limiting Clause 4.2 of the General Part but notwithstanding anything expressed or implied to the contrary in Clause 3 of this Part 3, if the Contribution or other amounts payable by a Member to the Fund are not paid to the Fund as and when required under the Rules or this Participation Schedule, the Trustee after obtaining the advice of the Actuary, may adjust the Benefits for and in respect of the Member in such manner and to such extent as the Trustee considers appropriate. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Trustee may effect such an adjustment by deducting from any Benefits which become payable to or in respect of a Member (by instalments or as a lump sum, as determined by the Trustee) any amounts payable by the Member which are unpaid, together with interest thereon at the Agreed Rate PROVIDED THAT no action shall be taken pursuant to this Clause in respect of a Pre-Alteration Member that results in an adjustment of that Member's Benefits to an amount less than that Member's Former Gas Fund Deed Benefits.

## 3 Benefits

## 3.1 Retirement or Retrenchment after Early Retirement Date

## (a) Lump sum Benefit

If a Member ceases to be an Employee:

- (1) on or after the Normal Retirement Date; or
- (2) on or after the Early Retirement Date but before the Normal Retirement Date either:
  - (i) with the approval of the Employer (given for the purposes of this Clause 3.1(a)) and after giving the Employer at least 2 months prior written notice of intention to retire (or such lesser period, if any, of notice as the Employer may accept); or
  - (ii) in circumstances which constitute Retrenchment,

and no Benefit is payable under Clause 3.2 or Clause 3.3 of this Part 3 there shall be payable to the Member (subject to Clause 3.1(b) of this Part 3) a lump sum Benefit of an amount equal to the Member's Accrued Retirement Benefit as at the date the Member ceases to be an Employee.

## (b) Alternative Pension at Member's option

By written election given to the Trustee not more than thirty (30) days (or such longer period as the Trustee may allow) after the Member ceases to be an Employee, a Member who is entitled to receive a lump sum Benefit under Clause 3.1 (a) of this Part 3 may elect to receive in lieu of that lump sum Benefit a Pension calculated and payable in accordance with Appendix CA. If no effective election is made by the Member within the period prescribed or allowed, the said lump sum Benefit shall be payable.

## 3.2 Death while Employee

## (a) Member Survived by Dependants

### (1) Amount of Benefit

Subject to Clause 3.2(b) of this Part 3, if a Member dies while an Employee and is survived by a Dependant or Dependants, there shall be payable to the Member's surviving Dependant or Dependants a lump sum Benefit of an amount equal to:

- (A) if the Member dies on or after the date which is five (5) years before the Normal Retirement Date, the Accrued Death Benefit as at the date of death; or
- (B) if the Member dies more than five (5) years before the Normal Retirement Date, the Accrued Death Benefit which would have applied five (5) years before the Normal Retirement Date if the Member had continued in the employ of the Employer as a Member until five (5) years before the Normal Retirement Date with the same Salary as applied immediately before the Member's death,

PROVIDED THAT, in the case of a Member who last became a member of the Fanner Gas Fund (in any category or division of members) before the 1987 Change Date, the Benefit payable under this Clause 3.2(a)(1) shall not be less than the lump sum benefit which would have been payable in respect of the Member in the same circumstances under the applicable provisions of the Former Gas Fund Deed in force immediately before the 1987 Change Date.

## (2) Discretion of surviving Spouse

If pursuant to Clause 3.2(a)(1) of this Part 3 there is payable to a Spouse of a deceased Member the whole or any part of the lump sum Benefit, the Spouse may, by written election given to the Trustee not more than 30 days (or such longer period as the Trustee may allow) after the Trustee has given to the Spouse a written notice that an amount is payable to the Spouse, elect that a Pension shall be paid in lieu of any such lump sum Benefit, in which event the amount of such Pension and the terms of its payments shall, subject to the Rules and this Participation Schedule, be determined by the Trustee after obtaining the advice of the Actuary PROVIDED THAT if no effective election is made by a Spouse within the period prescribed or allowed, a lump sum Benefit shall be paid.

# (b) No surviving Dependants: Benefit for Member's legal personal representatives

If a Member dies while an Employee and:

- (1) within twelve (12) months (or such longer period as the Trustee may allow) after the Member's death no Dependant has been identified and located to the Trustee's satisfaction; or
- all of the Dependants of the Member who have been identified and located to the Trustee's satisfaction die before the whole of the lump sum Benefit payable under Clause 3.2(a) of this Part 3 has been applied or dealt with as provided in Clause 3.2(a) of this Part 3 either:
  - (A) by payment thereof from the Fund as provided in Clause 3.2(a)(l) of this Part 3; or
  - (B) by way of an effective election or effective elections as provided in Clause 3.2(a)(2) of this Part 3,

no Benefit or further Benefit shall be payable in respect of the deceased Member under Clause 3.2(a)(1) of this Part 3 and no further election shall be available under Clause 3.2(a)(2) of this Part 3, but the Trustee shall pay to the legal personal representatives of the Member a lump sum Benefit equal to the excess (if any) of (x) over (y), where:

"(x)" is the sum of:

- (i) the Member's Adjusted Total Contributions; and
- (ii) an amount equal to three per centum (3%) of the Member's Final Salary multiplied by the number of years (and any fraction of a year) in the Member's Membership Period falling after the 1987 Change Date;

and

"(y)" is the portion (if any) of the lump sum Benefit payable under Clause 3.2(a) of this Part 3 which may have already been applied or dealt with as provided in that Clause;

PROVIDED THAT, if the Member is survived by a Dependant but that Dependant dies before the whole of a lump sum Benefit payable under Clause 3.2(a) of this Part 3 has been applied or dealt with in accordance with that Clause, then (subject to Clause 3.2(c) of this Part 3) the Trustee may pay or apply any portion of that lump sum Benefit which is not otherwise applied or dealt with in accordance with Clause 3.2(a) of this Part 3 to or for the benefit of such one or more of the surviving Dependants and legal personal representatives of the deceased Dependant in such proportions, in such manner and subject to such conditions as the Trustee may determine, and any amount paid from the Fund pursuant to this proviso shall also be taken into account in determining the amount provided for in paragraph (y) above.

### (c) No legal personal representatives

If within twelve (12) months (or such longer period as the Trustee may allow) after the death of the Member:

- (1) no legal personal representative of the Member has been identified and located to the Trustee's satisfaction; and
- (2) the Trustee does not exercise the power vested in the Trustee under the proviso to Clause 3.2(b) of this Part 3,

the Benefit or any part thereof which would otherwise have been payable pursuant to Clause 3.2(b) of this Part 3 shall cease to be payable PROVIDED THAT the Trustee may (but shall not be bound to do so or to consider whether to do so) pay or apply all or part of any such forfeited Benefit to or for the benefit of a person who the Trustee considers would have been entitled thereto but for that forfeiture PROVIDED FURTHER THAT the provisions of this Clause 3.2(c) of this Part 3 shall not, in the case of a Pre-Alteration Member, result in the forfeiture of that Member's Former Gas Fund Deed Benefits.

## (d) Application of retained moneys

Moneys which would have been payable but for the cessation or reduction of a Benefit fit under this Clause 3.2 shall be retained in the Fund for the general purposes thereof but, after such a cessation or reduction, the Trustee may (but shall not be bound to do so or to consider whether to do so) pay or apply to or for the benefit of a person all or part of an amount which the Trustee considers would have been payable to that person but for such cessation or reduction.

#### (e) Payment of lump sum Benefits

Any lump sum Benefit payable under this Clause 3.2 shall be payable in such manner and by such instalments (spread over a period of not more than five (5) years as the Trustee shall determine.

## 3.3 Disablement while Employee

#### (a) Lump sum Benefit

Subject to the following provisions of this Clause 3.3, if a Member ceases to be an Employee more than twelve (12) month before the Normal Retirement Date because of Disablement there shall be paid to him a lump sum Benefit equal to the lesser of 8.4 times the Member's Final Salary at the Date of Disablement and:

- (1) if the Date of Disablement is on or after the date which is five (5) years before the Normal Retirement Date, the Member' Accrued Retirement Benefit as at the Date of Disablement; or
- (2) if the Date of Disablement is before the date which is five (5) years before the Normal Retirement Date, the amount calculated as the sum of:
  - (A) a Member's Accrued Retirement Benefit calculated as at the Date of Disablement; and
  - (B) the product of 0.21 and the period (in years and fractions thereof) between the Date of Disablement and the date five (5) years prior to the Normal Retirement Date multiplied by the. Member's Salary at the Date of Disablement,

PROVIDED THAT in the case of a Member who last became a member of the Former Gas Fund (in any category or division of membership) before the 1987 Change Date, the Benefit payable under this Clause 3.3(a) of this Part 3 shall not be less than the lump sum Benefit which would have been payable in respect of the Member in the same circumstances under the provision of the Former Gas Fund Deed in force immediately before the 1987 Change Date.

## (b) Alternative Pension at Member's option

Subject to Clauses 3.3(d) and 3.3(e) of this Part 3, by written election given to the Trustee not more than thirty (30) days (or such longer period as the Trustee may allow) after the Date of Disablement, a Member entitled to receive. a lump sum Benefit under Clause 3.3(a) of this Part 3 may elect to receive in lieu of that lump sum Benefit a Pension calculated and payable as provided in Appendix CA.

If no effective election is made by the Member within the prescribed period, then (subject to Clause 3.3(c) of this Part 3) a lump sum Benefit shall be payable.

#### (c) Alternative Pension at Trustee's option

Subject to Clause 3.3(d) and 3.3(e) of this Part 3, the Trustee may determine that there shall he payable in respect of the Member in lieu of a lump sum Benefit under Clause 3.3(a) of this Part 3 a Pension calculated and payable as provided in Appendix CA as if the Member had made an effective election under Clause 3.3(b) of this Part 3.

## (d) Deferment and provision of information

(1) Trustee's discretion to defer

The Trustee may:

- (A) defer the final determination as to whether any Benefit has become due and payable to a Member under this Clause 3.3; or
- (B) defer the payment of all or part of a Benefit which has become due and payable to a Member under this Clause 3.3,

for up to twelve (12) months after the Member ceases to be an Employee.

## (2) Provision of information

In any case, without limiting Rule A10.8, a Member's entitlement or continued entitlement to receive a Benefit under this Clause 3.3 shall be contingent upon there being provided to the Trustee such information and evidence as it shall require regarding the Member's Disablement or continued Disablement, and the Trustee may accordingly determine a Member's Date of Disablement.

## (e) Lump sum Benefit: Recovery or death during deferment period

#### (1) **Recovery**

If:

- (A) a lump sum Benefit has become due and payable to a Member under this Clause 3.3 but the Trustee has deferred payment of all or part thereof as provided in Clause 3.3(d)(l)(B) of this Part 3; and
- (B) the Trustee, acting on information and evidence satisfactory to it, determines that the Member has recovered sufficiently during the deferment period to be able to earn income or to engage in employment or work for which the Member is reasonably qualified by education, training or experience,

the Trustee may reduce the lump sum Benefit by such amount as it considers appropriate but not below the Member's Accrued Retirement Benefit as at the date the Member ceased to be an Employee or, in the case of a Pre-Alteration Member, that Member's Former Gas Fund Deed Benefit.

## (2) Death

If a Member to whom a lump sum Benefit has become due and payable under this Clause 3.3 dies during the deferment thereof but before any determination by the Trustee under Clause 3.3(e)(l)(B) of this Part 3, the Whole of that lump sum Benefit (before any reduction therein) shall be paid or applied by the Trustee to or for the benefit of such one or more of:

- (A) the Member's Dependants;
- (B) the Member's legal personal representatives; and
- (C) if a surviving Dependant of the Member subsequently dies, the Dependants and legal personal representatives of the deceased Dependant,

to the exclusion of the other or others of them and in such form, manner and proportions and subject to such conditions as the Trustee shall determine PROVIDED THAT, if within twelve (12) months (or such longer period as the Trustee may allow) after the Member's death no person to or for whom the Trustee may pay or apply any amount as aforesaid has been identified and located to the Trustee's satisfaction, the Benefit otherwise payable shall cease to be payable and shall be forfeited to the Fund for the general purposes thereof PROVIDED FURTHER THAT after such a forfeiture the Trustee may (but shall not be bound to do so or to consider whether to do so) pay or apply all or part of a forfeited benefit to or for the benefit of a person who the Trustee considers would have been entitled thereto but for that forfeiture PROVIDED FURTHER THAT the provisions of this Clause 3.3(e)(2) shall not result in the forfeiture of that Member's Former Gas Fund Deed Benefits.

## (f) Pension Benefit: Termination or reduction on recovery

If a Pension has become due and payable to a Member under this Clause 3.3 but the Trustee, after consideration of information and evidence satisfactory to it, determines that the Member has recovered sufficiently to be able to earn income or to engage in employment or work for which the Member is reasonably qualified by education, training or experience, the Trustee may reduce or suspend that Pension to such extent and for such period as it consider appropriate or may permanently terminate all or part of that Pension PROVIDED THAT, if when the Member's Disablement Pension ceases to be payable (by reason of the Member's death, recovery or otherwise) the aggregate of the instalments of that Pension paid from the Fund and any lump sum paid on commutation of any part of that Pension (the "Aggregate Amount") is less than the Member's Accrued Retirement Benefit as at the date the Member ceased to be an Employee, there shall be payable to or in respect of the Member a lump sum Benefit of an amount equal to the excess of that Accrued Retirement Benefit over the Aggregate Amount PROVIDED FURTHER THAT:

- (1) if the Member is living, the said lump sum shall be paid to the Member; or
- if the Member is no longer living, the said lump sum shall be paid or applied in accordance with Clause 3.3(e)(2) of this Part 3.

#### 3.4 Retrenchment before Early Retirement Date

Subject to Clause 4 of this Part 3 if a Member ceases to be an Employee before the Early Retirement Date in circumstances which constitute Retrenchment and no Benefit is payable under Clause 3.3 of this Part 3 there shall be payable to the Member a lump sum Benefit equal to the Member's Accrued Retirement Benefit as at the date the Member ceases to be an Employee.

## 3.5 Other leaving service Benefits

(a) Leaving more than five (5) years before Early Retirement Date or thereafter without Employer approval

Subject to Clause 4 of this Part 3, if a Member ceases to be an Employee either:

- (1) more than five (5) years before the Early Retirement Date; or
- (2) after the date which is five (5) years before the Early Retirement Date without the approval of the Employer,

in circumstances where no Benefit is payable under Clause 3.1, 3.2, 3.3 or 3.4 of this Part 3, there shall be payable to the Member a lump sum Benefit of an amount equal to the sum of:

- (3) the Member's Adjusted Total Contribution in respect of the period since the date (hereinafter called the "Prior Date") which is five (5) years before the date the Member ceases to be an Employee; and
- (4) either:
  - (A) in the case of a Member who last became a Member under this Part 3 or an equivalent Part or Division, or a "Class D Member" of the Former Gas Fund, on or before the Prior Date, the product of the Member's Accrued Benefit Multiple as at the Prior Date and the Member's Final Salary as at the date the Member ceases to be an Employee; or
  - (B) in the case of a Member who on the Prior Date was:
    - (i) a member of the Former Gas Fund under any division of membership other than "Class D";
    - (ii) a participant in an Approved Benefit Arrangement and in respect of whom an amount was subsequently received into the Former Gas Fund from that Arrangement; or
    - (iii) a Member of the Fund under a Part or Division equivalent to Division CB;

such amount as shall be agreed to by the Trustee and the Employer, after obtaining the advice of the Actuary, having regard to such matters as the Trustee considers appropriate; and

- (5) the product of:
  - (A) 3% of the Member's Final Salary; and
  - (B) the number of years (and any fraction of a year) in the Member's Membership Period falling after the Prior Date.

## (b) Leaving within five (5) year before Early Retirement Date with Employer approval

Subject to Clause 4 of this Part 3, if a Member ceases to be an Employee with the approval of the Employer (given for the purposes of this Clause 3.5(b)) before but not more than five (5) years before the Early Retirement Date in circumstances where no Benefit is payable under Clause 3.2, 3.3 or 3.4 of this Part 3, there shall be payable to the Member lump sum Benefit calculated in the manner provided in Clause 3.5(a) of this Part 3 EXCEPT THAT, for the purposes of such calculation, there shall be substituted for

the period of five (5) years mentioned in Clause 3.5(a)(3) of this Part 3 the period in years (including any fraction of a year) from the date the Member ceases to be an Employee to the date on which the Member would attain the Early Retirement Date, with the "Prior Date" being determined accordingly.

## 4 Preservation of benefits

### 4.1 Preservation of Preserved Portion until Deferral Date

If as at the date of ceasing to be an Employee in the circumstances provided for in Clause 3.4 or 3.5 of this Part 3 a Member:

- (a) has not attained the Early Retirement Date; and
- (b) in the opinion of the Trustee, is not about to leave Australia permanently, then:
- (c) the Non-Preserved Portion (determined according to Clause 4.2 of this Part 3) of any Benefit otherwise payable under Clause 3.4 or 3.5 of this Part 3, as the case may be, shall be payable as at the date the Member ceases to be an Employee; and
- (d) subject to Rule A10.8, there shall be payable in respect of the Member on the Deferral Date a lump sum Benefit equal to the Preserved Portion (determined according to Clause 4.2 of this Part 3) of the applicable Benefit together with interest thereon at the Agreed Rate in respect of the period between the date the Member ceases to be an Employee and the Deferral Date.

PROVIDED THAT if the Preserved Portion of a Benefit is less than \$500 (or such greater amount as the Employer may determine from time to time), the whole of the Benefit shall be payable as at the date the Member ceases to be an Employee.

#### 4.2 Preserved and Non-Preserved Portions

#### (a) Non-Preserved Portion

#### (1) Clause 3.4 of this Part 3

In the case of a Benefit payable under Clause 3.4 of this Part 3, the Non- Preserved Portion shall be an amount determined according to the following formula:

0.1925 x MP x FS x D

Where:

"MP" is the Member's Membership Period subject, in the

case of a Member other than a Colonial Gas Member,

to a maximum of forty (40) years;

"FS" is the Member's Final Salary; and

"D" is the discount factor obtained from the following

table according to the period between the date the Member ceases to be an Employee and the Member's Normal Retirement Date as defined in Clause 1.2 of

this Part 3, interpolating between whole years for any fraction of a year:

Period between Cessation and NRD (years)	<u>"D"</u>
10 or less	1.00
11	0.98
12	0.96
13	0.94
14	0.92
15	0.90
16	0.88
17	0.86
18	0.84
19	0.82
20	0.80
21	0.78
22	0.76
23	0.74
24	0.72
25 or more	0.70

# (2) Clause 3.5 of this Part 3: Membership Period less than five (5) years

In the case of a Benefit payable under Clause 3.5 of this Part 3 in respect of a Member whose Membership Period as at the date of ceasing to be an Employee is less than five (5) years, the Non-Preserved Portion shall be an amount equal to the Member's Adjusted Total Contributions.

# (3) Clause 3.5 of this Part 3: Membership Period equal to or more than five (5) years

In the case of a Benefit payable under Clause 3.5 of this Part 3 in respect of a Member whose Membership Period as at the date of ceasing to be an Employee is equal to or greater than five (5) years; The Non-Preserved Portion shall be the lesser of the Benefit calculated in accordance with Clause 3.5 of this Part 3 and the amount calculated according to the following formula:

$$A + \left[\frac{PCM}{40} \ x \left(OMR - A\right)\right]$$

Where:

"A" is the Member's Adjusted Total Contributions;

"PCM" is the total period (expressed in years and any fraction

of a year) during which the Member contributed or was deemed to have contributed to the Fund as provided in the Rules or this Participation Schedule and/or the Former Gas Fund Deed, subject to a

maximum of forty (40) years; and

"OMR" is the amount calculated in respect of the Member in

the manner provided in Clause 4.2(a)(l) of this Part 3.

## (b) Preserved Portion

In the case of a Benefit payable under Clause 3.4 or 3.5 of this Part 3, the Preserved Portion of that Benefit shall be the balance remaining after deducting from the Benefit the Non-Preserved Portion thereof calculated in accordance with Clause 4.2(a) of this Part 3.

## Appendix CA - Pension Benefits

## 1 Definitions

In this Appendix CA, unless the contrary intention appears or the context requires otherwise:

"Child" has the meaning given in Rule A1.3 except where a Member elects to take a Benefit as a pension in which case "Child" in relation to that Member means:

- (a) a child being the child of that person, whether legitimate or illegitimate and including a child conceived but not yet born as at that date;
- (b) a step-child of that person
- (c) a person accepted by the Trustee as having been adopted by the firstmentioned person; and
- (d) a person who is or was at the particular date actually maintained by the firstmentioned person as that person's child and whom the Trustee decides to recognise as Child for the purposes of these Rules,

but does not include a child who has at the particular date been lawfully adopted by another person.

"Eligible Child" means in relation to a deceased Member:

- (a) a Child of the Member who is under the age of eighteen (18) years; and
- (b) a Child of the Member who has attained the age of eighteen (18) years but not the age of twenty-one (21) years and who, in the opinion of the Trustee is a full-time student,

but, in the case of a Member who died after ceasing to be an Employee does not include a person who, in the opinion of the Trustee, would not have been accepted as a Child of the Member if the Member had died on the date the Member ceased to be an Employee.

"**Spouse Pensioner**" means in relation to a deceased Member a surviving Spouse who becomes entitled to receive a Pension as provided in Clause 3.1 or 3.2 of this Appendix CA.

"Total Spouse Pension" means in relation to a deceased Member the aggregate annual amount of the Pension or Pensions payable to the Member's Spouse or Spouses, as the case may be, pursuant to Clause 3 of Part 3 (ignoring the cessation of or reduction in any such Pension by reason of death, marriage, commutation or otherwise) or, in the case of a deceased Member who is not actually survived by a Spouse, the annual amount of the Pension which would have been payable to the Spouse if the Member had in fact been survived by a single Spouse.

## 2 Retirement or Disablement: Pension elected by Member

Where a Member elects a Pension as provided in Clause 3.1(b) or 3.3(b) of Part 3 the amount of the Pension shall be calculated on the basis agreed to by the Trustee and the Employer, after obtaining the advice of the Actuary, PROVIDED THAT, in the case of a Member who last became a member of the Former Gas Fund before

the 1987 Change Date, the amount of any Pension so payable to the Member shall not be 1ess than the Pension which would have been payable in the same circumstances under the provisions of the Former Gas Fund Deed in force immediately before the 1987 Change Date, as determined by the Trustee after obtaining the advice of the Actuary.

## 3 Spouse Pensions

## 3.1 Member dies while Employee: Spouse elects Pension

Subject to Clause 3.2(a)(2) of Part 3 where a Spouse elects a Pension as provided in that Clause, the amount of the Pension shall be calculated on the basis agreed to by the Trustee and the Employer after obtaining the advice of the Actuary, PROVIDED THAT, in the case of a Member who last became a member of the Former Gas Fund before the 1987 Change Date, the amount of any such Pension (or the aggregate amount of such Pensions, if more than one) payable in respect of a Member shall not be less than the Pension which would have been payable under the provision of the Former Gas Fund Deed in force immediately before the 1987 Change Date if the Member had died in the same circumstances and had been survived by a single Spouse Pensioner who elected to receive a Pension, as determined by the Trustee after obtaining the advice of the Actuary.

## 3.2 Member dies in receipt of Pension: Pension for Spouse

If a Member dies while in receipt of a Pension under Clause 3.1(b) or 3.3(b) of Part 3 and is survived by a Spouse, there shall be payable to the Spouse a Pension the annual amount of which shall be equal to two-thirds (2/3rds) of the annual rate of the Pension which was payable to the Member immediately before the Member's death PROVIDED THAT, if there is more than one Spouse, a Spouse shall be entitled to a Pension of such amount as the Trustee shall determine from time to time (with power to determine that the other or others of the Spouses shall not receive any Pension and power to vary any determination previously made), so long as the sum of the Pensions payable to the Member's Spouses at any particular time does not exceed the Pension which would have been payable as aforesaid had there only been one Spouse.

## 3.3 Period of Spouse's Pension

A Pension payable to a Spouse shall cease to be payable on the death of the Spouse.

#### 4 Children's Pensions

#### 4.1 Children's Pensions where Spouse Pensioner

## (a) Circumstances of payment

If a Member dies and is survived by a Spouse Pensioner, a Pension shall be paid or applied to or for the benefit of each Eligible Child of the Member until:

- (1) a Child ceases to be an Eligible Child; or
- (2) the death of the Spouse Pensioner,

whichever first occurs.

#### (b) Amount of Benefit

The annual amount of the Pension in respect of each Eligible Child shall be equal to twenty per centum (20%) of the Total Spouse Pension PROVIDED THAT, where for the time being more than five (5) Eligible Children are entitled to receive Pensions, the annual amount of the Pension in respect of each Eligible Child shall be equal to the Total Spouse Pension divided by the number of Eligible Children.

## 4.2 Children's Pensions where no Spouse Pensioner

#### (a) Circumstances of payment

Upon:

- (1) the death of a Member while entitled to receive a Pension who is not survived by a Spouse; or
- (2) in the case of a deceased Member who is survived by a Spouse Pensioner, the death of the Spouse Pensioner or, where there is more than one Spouse Pensioner, the death of all of them,

a Pension shall be paid or applied to or for the benefit of each Eligible Child of the Member until that Child ceases to be an Eligible Child.

## (b) Amount of Benefit

The annual amount of the Pension in respect of each Eligible Child shall be equal to forty per centum (40%) of the Total Spouse Pension PROVIDED THAT, where for the time being more than five (5) Eligible Children are entitled to receive Pensions, the annual amount of the Pension in respect of each Eligible Child shall be equal to twice the amount of the Total Spouse Pension divided by the number of Eligible Children.

## 4.3 Payment of Children's Pensions

Where a Spouse of a deceased Member is receiving a Pension in the Spouse's own right and has legal custody of the Eligible Child, a Pension payable in respect of an Eligible Child shall be paid to that Spouse. In other cases, an Eligible Child's Pension shall be paid for the benefit of the Child to the guardian of the Child or to any other person or persons selected by the Trustee to see to the application of that Pension but the Trustee shall not be responsible for such application.

## 5 Residual Benefit on cessation of Pensions

# 5.1 Minimum Benefit in respect of Member dying while Employee leaving Spouse Pensioner

If, when all Pensions payable in respect of a Member who died while an Employee and was survived by a Spouse Pensioner have been paid as provided in this Appendix CA, the aggregate amount of all Pensions paid in respect of the Member ("Aggregate Amount") is less than the lump sum Benefit calculated in accordance with Clause 3.2(a)(1) of Part 3 ("Minimum Amount"), there shall be payable in accordance with Clause 5.3 of this Appendix CA a lump sum Benefit of an amount equal to the excess of the Minimum Amount over the Aggregate Amount.

## 5.2 Minimum Benefit in respect of Member who received a Pension

If when all Pensions payable to and in respect of a Member who on ceasing to be an Employee elected or was deemed to have elected to receive a Pension have been paid as provided in the Rules or this Participation Schedule, the aggregate amount of all Pensions and other Benefit (excluding any Benefit paid under Division D or an equivalent Part) paid from the Fund to and in respect of the Member ("Aggregate Amount") is less than the amount ("Minimum Amount") which is the sum of:

- (a) the Member's Adjusted Total Contributions; and
- (b) an amount equal to 3% of the Member's Final Salary multiplied by the number of years (and any fraction of a year) in the Member's Membership Period falling after the 1987 Change Date,

there shall be payable in accordance with Clause 5.3 of this Appendix CA a lump sum Benefit of an amount equal to the excess of the Minimum Amount over the Aggregate Amount.

## 5.3 Application of residual Benefit

If the Member is living, the lump sum Benefit calculated in accordance with Clause 5.2 of this Appendix CA shall be paid to the Member. If the Member is no longer living the Benefit calculated under Clause 5.1 or 5.2 of this Appendix CA, as the case may be, shall be paid or applied by the Trustee in accordance with Clause 3.3(e)(2) of Part 3.

## 6 Indexation of Pensions

The Trustee may, after obtaining the advice of the Actuary, increase the Pension payable to a Pensioner by such amount and at such intervals as the Trustee determines.

# Part 4 – General Provisions for Category WB

# 1 Preliminary

## 1.1 Application of this Part 4

- (a) The provisions of this Part 4 apply to Category WB Members.
- (b) Except where Part 5 provides otherwise, this Part 4 prevails to the extent of any conflict between this Part 4 and Part 5 but is subject to the provisions of Division A and Division AAA.
- (c) If there is a conflict between a Clause in the General Part and any Clause of this Part 4, that Clause in the General Part prevails to the extent of the conflict.

## 1.2 Interpretation

In this Part 4, unless the contrary intention appears or context requires otherwise:

"Act" means the Melbourne and Metropolitan Board of Works Act 1958.

"Appointed Day" means 31 May 1996.

"Category W Commencement Date" means I September 1987.

"Closure Date" means 31 December 1993.

"Contributor" means a person who joined the Water Fund before the Category W Commencement Date and includes a former employee of the Melbourne and Metropolitan Board of Works in receipt of a pension under the Former Regulations and any other person whom a Water Industry Employer declared to be a Contributor prior to 1 April 1999 for the purposes of the Water Fund Rules.

"Corporation" means the Melbourne Water Corporation.

"Expense Allowance" means an allowance payable to a Member which is designated as an expense allowance or an expense of office allowance or which is granted for expenses which are normally and properly incurred by a Member in carrying out the duties of his or her office.

"Former Fund" means for purposes of this Part 4 any superannuation entity which was a Former Fund under the Water Fund Rules immediately prior to 1 April 1999 and does not include the Water Fund.

"Former Regulations" means the Melbourne and Metropolitan Board of Works Superannuation Scheme Regulations (S.R.270 of 1981).

#### "Fund Membership" means:

- in respect of a Former Water Fund Member, the period which constituted the Member's "Fund Membership" under the Water Fund Rules immediately prior to 1 April 1999, including:
  - (1) concerning an Employee who became a Contributor before 1 January 1983, the Employee's period of Service;

- (2) concerning an Employee who became a Contributor on or after 1 January 1983, the most recent uninterrupted period during which the Employee has been a Contributor and an Employee; or
- (3) concerning any other Former Water Fund Member, the most recent uninterrupted period of Service completed after the Category W Commencement Date as a member of the Water Fund; and
- (b) in respect of any Member on and from 1 April 1999, the Member's most recent uninterrupted period of Service.

"Gratuity Scheme" means the Gratuity Scheme operated by the Corporation and in force before the Category W Commencement Date.

"Member" means a Member of Parts 4 and 5, as applicable.

"Partial Disablement" means Disablement of a degree that, in the opinion of the Trustee, the Member has become unable through injury or illness or general failure of health (not amounting to Total and Permanent Disablement) to continue his or her normal occupation as an Employee and for whom the Employer considers there is no suitable alternative work available in its employment.

#### "Previous Fund" means:

- (a) the Provident Fund; or
- (b) the Gratuity Scheme.

"Previous Fund Member" means a Member who was admitted to the Water Fund on the Category W Commencement Date and who immediately before the Category W Commencement Date was a member of a Previous Fund.

"Previous Fund Membership" means concerning a Member who immediately before becoming a member of the Water Fund:

- (a) was a member of the Provident Fund but has not been a member of the Gratuity Scheme, the most recent uninterrupted period during which the Member was a member of the Provident Fund completed immediately before the Member became a member of the Water Fund; or
- (b) was a member of the Gratuity Scheme, the most recent uninterrupted period during which the Member was a member of the Gratuity Scheme completed immediately before the Member became a member of the Water Fund; or
- (c) was a member of the Provident Fund but before becoming a member of the Provident Fund was a member of the Gratuity Scheme, the sum of:
  - (1) the most recent uninterrupted period during which the Member was a member of the Gratuity Scheme completed immediately before the Member last became a member of the Provident Fund; and
  - (2) the most recent uninterrupted period during which the Member was a member of the Provident Fund completed immediately before the Member became a member of the Water Fund.

except that, where any of these periods are concurrent with any periods of Fund Membership then any of the concurrent periods must be excluded for the purposes of determining a Member's period of Previous Fund Membership.

"Prior Scheme" means any scheme (except a Previous Fund) whereby the Corporation (under section 42(3) of the Act or any previous corresponding

enactment) made provision for the payment of superannuation allowances or pensions.

"Provident Fund" means the Melbourne and Metropolitan Board of Works Provident Fund as constituted by the Melbourne and Metropolitan Board of Works Provident Fund Regulations (S.R. 463 of 1980).

"Regulations" means the Melbourne and Metropolitan Board of Works Employees' Superannuation Fund Regulations (S.R.231 of 1987) as amended to the Appointed Day.

"Service" means the most recent continuous service of a Member during which the Member is an Employee but if:

- (a) a Member ceases to be an Employee in circumstances where the Employer believes the Member is likely to again become an Employee within a reasonable period; or
- (b) takes Leave of Absence without pay,

the Trustee (with the consent of the Employer and the Member) may deem that Member's Service to have continued uninterrupted.

"Temporarily Disabled" means in respect of a Category WB Member, absence from employment as an Employee through illness or injury, which in the opinion of the Trustee is sufficiently serious to render the Member unlikely for the time being to continue his or her normal occupation as an Employee.

### "Terminal Illness" means that:

- (a) a Terminal Medical Condition exists or has previously existed in relation to a Member; or
- (b) such other medical condition, as specified in a policy of insurance effected by the Trustee for the purposes of a terminal illness benefit, exists or has previously existed in relation to a Member.

"Terminal Medical Condition" has the same meaning as ascribed to that term in the Relevant Law.

"Total and Permanent Disablement" means in respect of a Category WB Member, subject to these Rules, absence as an Employee through illness or injury, which is in the opinion of the Trustee sufficiently serious to render the Member unlikely ever to resume work in or attend to any gainful occupation for which the Member is reasonably suited by education, training or experience.

"Transfer Date" means 1 March 1988.

# 2 Former Water Fund Members

The Trustee will recognise the special arrangements between Water Industry Employers and Former Water Fund Members in place immediately prior to 1 April 1999 as advised to the Trustee by the trustee of the Water Fund.

# 3 Part Time Employment

During any period of Part-time Employment of a member, the Member's Contributions and Benefits shall be determined in accordance with Rule AA6.

# 4 Protection on transfer to other funds

Any transfer under Clause 6.6(c) of the General Part of the Participation Schedule must not substantially prejudice the value of the Benefits secured for or in respect of any Member by contributions paid to the Water Fund, a Prior Scheme and a Previous Fund before 6 December 1994.

## 5 Death Benefit entitlement

Except where otherwise provided in this Participation Schedule, a Benefit payable under Part 5 on the death of a Member must be paid in accordance with Rule Al0.12.

# Part 5 - Category WB

# 1 Preliminary

# 1.1 Application of this Part 5

- (a) The provisions of this Part 5 apply to Category WB Members.
- (b) The provisions of this Part 5 are subject to Division A, Division AAA, the General Part and Part 4.

#### 1.2 Definitions

In this Part 5, unless the contrary intention appears or the context requires otherwise:

"Accrued Benefit Multiple" means in relation to a Member at any particular date the multiple which is the sum of:

(a) for the period of Fund Membership from the Category W Commencement Date to 30 June 1993, the multiple determined according to the following formula:

$$\frac{SM0 \times 8 + SM2.5 \times 14 + SM5 \times 20 + SM7.5 \times 26}{1200}$$

(b) for the period of Fund Membership after 1 July 1993, the multiple determined according to the following formula:

$$\frac{SM0 \times 7 + SM2.5 \times 12.25 + SM5 \times 17.5 + SM7.5 \times 22.75}{1200}$$

Where:

"SM0", "SM2.5", "SM5" and "SM7.5" mean periods calculated in months of the Member's Fund Membership during the periods as determined above during which the Member's rate of contribution to the Fund was respectively 0%, 2.5%, 5% or 7.5% of Salary;

- (c) the Gratuity Scheme Multiple;
- (d) the Past Fund Multiple;
- (e) the Provident Fund Multiple; and
- (f) the Special Additional Multiple.

"Accrued Retirement Benefit" means concerning a Member at any particular date, the product of the Member's Final Salary and the Accrued Benefit Multiple.

"Annual Salary" means at any particular date the annual rate of the Member's Salary as at that date.

"Changeover Date" means concerning a Transferred Existing Member the date on which the Member's contributions and benefits commenced to be determined under Schedule B of the Water Fund Rules.

"Combined Fund Membership" means concerning a Member, the sum of.

(a) the period of the Member's Fund Membership; and

(b) the period of the Member's Previous Fund Membership.

"Contribution Review Date" means the date or dates in each year as the Trustee, after consulting the Employer of a group or class of Members, may determine either generally or in respect of that group or class of Members, being the date as at which a Member's rate of Contributions may be varied as provided in Clause 2.2 of this Part 5.

"Existing Fund Accumulation" means concerning a Transferred Existing Member, the sum of:

- (a) the Member's "Existing Fund Accumulation" balance under the Water Fund Rules immediately prior to 1 April 1999;
- (b) an amount equal to three times the Contributions made by the Member to the Fund on and after 1 April 1999 under Rule WC2, except that a Member who, but for Rules WC2.2 or WC2.3 would have been liable to contribute to the Fund in excess of the maximum rate of Contribution specified in that Rule, will be deemed to have contributed to the Fund at the rate which the Member would have been liable to contribute had the maximum rate not applied; and
- (c) compound interest on the amounts in paragraphs (a) and (b) above at the Net Earning Rate.

"Final Salary" means the Member's Annual Salary at the date on which the Member ceases to be an Employee.

"Gratuity Scheme Multiple" means the multiple calculated by multiplying one twelfth (1/12) of 0.05 by the number of months in the Member's period of membership of the Gratuity Scheme which are included in the period of the Member's Previous Fund Membership.

"Income Benefit" means the Benefit payable under Clause 3.4 of this Part 5.

"Maximum Benefit" means .

- (a) for a date of calculation prior to or on 30 June 1993 an amount equal to the product of 8.4 and the Member's Final Salary or such higher amount the Trustee declares to be the Maximum Benefit in relation to a particular Member or group of Members;
- (b) for a date of calculation after 30 June 1993 an amount equal to the product of:

(i) 
$$A + [(B - A) \times \frac{17.5}{20}]$$

Where:

"A" means Accrued Benefit Multiple at 30 June 1993; and "B" means Maximum Fund Multiple at 30 June 1993, and

(ii) the Member's Final Salary

or such higher amount as the Trustee declares to be the Maximum Benefit in relation to a particular Member or group of Members.

"Maximum Fund Multiple at 30 June 1993" means 8.4 or such higher multiple as the Trustee shall declare to be the Maximum Fund Multiple in relation to a particular Member or group of Members.

"Member" in this Part 5 means a Category WB Member.

"Past Fund Multiple" means concerning a Transferred Existing Member the multiple according to the following formula:

$$\left[\frac{LS60}{FS} \times \frac{t}{n}\right] + AM$$

Where:

"LS60" is the lump sum determined by the Trustee which the Member could have exchanged for the annual pension to which the Member would have been entitled under the Former Regulations had the Member retired at age 60 except that for the purposes of determining that pension, the period of Fund Membership which the Member would have completed at age 60 will be used:

"FS" is the Member's Final Salary;

"t" is the number of months in the period of Fund Membership completed up to the Changeover Date;

"n" is the number of months in the period of Fund Membership which the Member would have completed had the Member continued as a Member and an Employee up to the date of attaining age 60 years; and

"AM" is the lesser of 0.7 and the multiple determined according to the following formula:

$$\frac{0.02 \times t}{12}$$

Where

"t" has the meaning ascribed to it above.

"Provident Fund Multiple" means a multiple equal to the sum of.

- (a) one-twelfth (1/12) of 0.11 multiplied by the number of months in the Member's period of Previous Fund Membership during which the Member's rate of contribution to the Provident Fund was 2.5% of wage; and
- (b) one-twelfth (1/12) of 0.14 multiplied by the number of months in the Member's period of Previous Fund Membership during which the Member's rate of contribution to the Provident Fund was 5% of wage.

"Salary" means the actual salary of the Member from time to time determined by the Employer and notified to the Trustee and includes:

- (a) allowances included to make up the all-purpose rate of pay for the classification or class of work of the Member, such as industry or construction allowances, state incremental payments, service grants and fixed amounts included in the Member's salary to compensate for overtime and weekend duty worked as part of normal hours and/or availability; and
- (b) for a Member classified by the Employer as a permanent shift worker, an allowance of 10 per cent of the rate of pay determined by the Employer for the classification or class of work carried out by that Member,

but must not include any Expense Allowance. If the Member's Salary is reduced at any time by the Employer, the Trustee and the Member may agree that the

Member's Salary immediately before the reduction continues to be the Member's Salary for the purposes of these Rules during the period when the Member's actual Salary is less than the Salary immediately before the reduction.

"Short Term Employee" means any Employee appointed under Sections 12, 21 and 33 of the Melbourne Water Corporation Act or any other Employee whose Employer advises the Trustee in writing that he or she is a Short Term Employee, and whose appointment is for a fixed period not exceeding 5 years.

## "Special Additional Multiple" means.

- (a) concerning a Member who was a member of the Water Fund on the Category W Commencement Date, the multiple (if any) determined by the Trustee at that date as being the Member's Special Additional Multiple; and
- (b) concerning any Member for whom a transfer is effected after the Category W Commencement Date under Rule A11, the multiple determined by the Trustee to take account of that transfer.

"Transferred Existing Member" means a Member who was a Contributor and who under rule 3.7 of the Water Fund Rules elected not later than the Transfer Date to become a member to whom Schedule B of the Water Fund applied.

## 2 Member Contributions

## 2.1 Contribution Options

- (a) Subject to Rule F3.3, each Member must contribute to the Fund a percentage of Salary at the date the Contribution is due, the percentage being:
  - (1) 0%, 2.5%, 5% or 7.5%, for a Transferred Existing Member; or
  - (2) 0%, 2.5% or 5% for a person who is not a Transferred Existing Member, or 7.5% where that person:
    - (i) immediately before the Category W Commencement Date was an Employee; and
    - (ii) has an Accrued Benefit Multiple of less than one twelfth (1/12) of 0.20 for each month of Service up to 30 June 1993 plus one twelfth (1/12) of 0.175 for each month of Service after 30 June 1993,

whichever the Member selects.

(b) The contribution rate in effect for the Member under the Fund immediately prior to becoming a Category WB Member will be deemed the Member's initial Contribution rate under this Clause 2.1.

## 2.2 Variation of Contribution rate

Subject to Clause 2.3 of this Part 5 and any conditions imposed by the Trustee, a Member may by written notice to the Trustee in a form determined by the Trustee elect to change his or her rate of Contribution by nominating another rate specified in Clause 2.1 of this Part 5.

#### 2.3 Cessation of Contributions

A Member's rate of Contribution shall be and will remain 0% if:

- (a) without payment of further Contributions by the Member, the Member's Accrued Retirement Benefit at the date on which the Member would have attained age 60 would exceed the Maximum Benefit; or
- (b) the Member's Accrued Retirement Benefit exceeds the Maximum Benefit.

## 2.4 Member does not Select an Option

Subject to clause 2.3 of this Part 5, where a Member does not notify any change in the rate of Contribution as provided for under Clause 2.2 of this Part 5, the Trustee will deem the Member to have notified the Trustee that the Member's rate of Contribution is to continue unchanged.

### 3 Benefits

## 3.1 Retirement and Partial Disablement Benefits

If a Member ceases to be an Employee other than in circumstances provided in Clause 3.2, 3.3, or 3.5 of this Part 5:

- (a) at any time on or after attaining age 55; or
- (b) at any time before attaining age 55 on account of Partial Disablement,

there will be paid to the Member from the Fund a lump sum Benefit equal to the Member's Accrued Retirement Benefit as at the date the Member ceased to be an Employee. However, the lump sum Benefit must not exceed the Maximum Benefit.

#### 3.2 Death Benefit

On the death of a Member in Service, the Trustee must pay in accordance with Clause 4 of Part 4, a lump sum Benefit equal to the greater of.

- (a) the sum of:
  - (1) the Member's Accrued Retirement Benefit calculated based on the Regulations current as at 30 June 1993, at the date of death; and
  - (2) if the Member's death occurs before attaining age 60, an amount determined according to the following formula:

$$\frac{FS \times F \times PFM}{12}$$

Where:

"FS" is the Member's Final Salary;

"F" is 0.20 or, for a Member whose rate of Contribution immediately before the date of death was 7.5 per cent, 0.26; and

"PFM" is the number of months between the date of death of the Member and the date on which the Member would have attained age 60; and

(b) for a Previous Fund Member who was formerly a member of the Provident Fund, an amount determined according to the following formula:

 $FS \times DBM$ 

Where:

"FS" is the Member's Final Salary; and

"DBM" is the multiple which would have been used to determine the Member's retirement benefit under the Provident Fund had the Member continued after the Category W Commencement Date as a member of the Provident Fund until attaining age 65, but calculated assuming the Member's rate of contribution in force on the day before the Category W Commencement Date would have continued unaltered,

provided that the lump sum Benefit under this Clause 3.2 must not exceed the product of the Maximum Fund Multiple at 30 June 1993 and the Member's Final Salary.

## 3.3 Total and Permanent Disablement Benefit

If a Member ceases to be an Employee on account of Total and Permanent Disablement, there will be paid to the Member from the Fund a lump sum Benefit equal to the greater of:

- (a) the sum of:
  - (1) the Member's Accrued Retirement Benefit at the date the Member ceased to be an Employee; and
  - (2) if the Member ceases to be an Employee before attaining age 60, an amount determined according to the following formula:

$$\frac{FS \times F \times PFM}{12}$$

Where:

"FS" is the Member's Final Salary;

"F" is 0.20 or, in the case of a Member whose rate of Contribution immediately prior to the date of ceasing to be an Employee was 7.5 per cent, 0.26; and

"PFM" is the number of months between the date the Member ceased to be an Employee and the date on which the Member would have attained the age of 60 years; and

(b) in the case of a former member of the Provident Fund, an amount determined according to the following formula:

 $FS \times DBM$ 

Where:

"FS" is the Member's Final Salary; and

"DBM" is the multiple which would have been used to determine the Member's retirement benefit under the Provident Fund had the Member continued after the Category W Commencement Date as a member of the Provident Fund until attaining age 65, but calculated assuming the Member's rate of contribution in force on the day prior to the Category W Commencement Date would have continued unaltered,

provided that the lump sum Benefit under this Clause 3.3 must not in any event exceed the product of the Maximum Fund Multiple at 30 June 1993 and the Member's Final Salary.

# 3.4 Temporary Disablement Benefit

- (a) If a Member becomes Temporarily Disabled while an Employee and before attaining age 60, an Income Benefit will be payable to the Member from the Fund under this Clause 3.4.
- (b) The Income Benefit will be a monthly amount equal to one twelfth (1/12) of seventy per cent (70%) of the Member's Annual Salary from time to time and will commence from the date on which the Member's right to any sick leave entitlements has expired as notified by the Employer to the Trustee. The Trustee will reduce the Income Benefit by the monthly equivalent of any sum paid or payable to the Member under any provision for workers compensation, sick leave or similar payments as determined by the Trustee, but only for the purpose of ensuring that the aggregate of the Income Benefit and the payments does not exceed one twelfth (1/12) of the Member's Annual Salary from time to time.
- (c) The Income Benefit will be paid by equal monthly instalments on the last day of each month or as soon as practicable after that date and where necessary, pro rata instalments will be paid.
- (d) The Income Benefit will terminate on the first to occur of.
  - (1) the death of the Member;
  - (2) the date on which the Member ceases to be an Employee;
  - (3) the date on which the Trustee determines the Member has become Totally and Permanently Disabled; or
  - (4) the day immediately following the date on which the equivalent of 24 monthly instalments of the Income Benefit have been received by the Member.
- (e) In addition to paragraph (d), if the Member.
  - (1) engages in paid employment with the Employer or any other organisation or person; or
  - (2) in the opinion of the Trustee, is or becomes able to engage in any paid employment.

the Trustee may reduce or suspend the Income Benefit to the extent and for the period the Trustee sees fit or may permanently discontinue it.

#### 3.5 Retrenchment Benefit

If a Member ceases to be an Employee and the Employer certifies to the Trustee that the cessation is due to retrenchment there must be paid to the Member from the Fund a lump sum Benefit equal to the Member's Accrued Retirement Benefit as at the date the Member ceased to be an Employee. However, the lump sum Benefit must not exceed the Maximum Benefit.

### 3.6 Cessation of Employment for Other Reasons

(a) If a Member ceases to be an Employee in circumstances in which a Benefit is not payable under any other Clause of this Part 5, there will be paid to the Member from the Fund, subject to Clause 3.8 of this Part 5, a lump sum Benefit calculated under the applicable paragraph following.

- (b) If the Member's period of Combined Fund Membership is less than 5 years, the sum of:
  - (1) the total of the contributions paid by the Member to the Water Fund or the Fund; and
  - (2) for a Transferred Existing Member an amount equal to the sum of:
    - (i) the total of the contributions paid by the Member to the Provident Fund accumulated with interest under the provisions of the Provident Fund up to the commencement of the Member's Fund Membership and then with compound interest at the rate of 5 per cent per annum calculated with quarterly rests up to the Category W Commencement Date; and
    - (ii) the total of the contributions paid by the Member to the Water Fund before the Category W Commencement Date accumulated with compound interest at the rate of 5 percent per annum calculated with quarterly rests up to the Category W Commencement Date; and
  - (3) for a Previous Fund Member, the total of the contributions paid by the Member to the Provident Fund during the period of Previous Fund Membership accumulated with interest up to the Category W Commencement Date under the provisions of the Provident Fund; and
  - (4) compound interest at the Net Earning Rate for the period from the date of receipt into the Water Fund concerning contributions specified in paragraph (1) above and from the Category W Commencement Date concerning the amount specified in paragraph (2) or (3) above, up to in each case the date on which the Member ceases to be an Employee.
- (c) If the Member's period of Combined Fund Membership is at least 5 years, but less than 20 years, the greater of:
  - (1) an amount determined according to the following formula:

 $FS \times (ABM5 + MCR5)$ 

Where:

"FS" is the Member's Final Salary;

"ABM5" is the Member's Accrued Benefit Multiple as at the date 5 years before the date on which the Member ceased to be an Employee; and

"MCR5" is five times the average percentage rate of Contribution made by the Member in the period of 5 years before the date on which the Member ceased to be an Employee, the average being based on:

(i) the percentage rates of contributions made by the Member to the Water Fund or the Fund during the

- period of Fund Membership which is contained in the period of 5 years; and
- (ii) the percentage rates of contributions made by the Member to the Provident Fund during the period of Previous Fund Membership which is contained in the period of 5 years,

except for a Transferred Existing Member then, for any period of Fund Membership before the Changeover Date for which percentage rates of contributions are required for the purposes of this definition, the percentage rate of Contribution of the Member effective on the day immediately before the Changeover Date will be used; and

- (2) an amount calculated under Clause 3.6(b) of this Part 5.
- (d) If the Member's period of Combined Fund Membership is at least 20 years, but less than 25 years, an amount determined according to the following formula:

$$EFB + (ARB - EFB)x \frac{t}{60}$$

Where:

"EFB" is an amount calculated under paragraph (c);

"t" is the number of months by which the Member's period of Combined Fund Membership exceeds 240; and

"ARB" is the Member's Accrued Retirement Benefit at the date on which the Member ceased to be an Employee.

(e) If the Member has attained age 50 but the Member's period of Combined Fund Membership is less than 25 years, an amount determined according to the following formula:

$$NRB + (ARB - NRB) x \frac{n}{t}$$

Where:

"NRB" is an amount calculated under whichever of paragraphs (b), (c) or (d) of this Clause 3.6 are applicable to the Member;

"n" is the number of months which the Member has completed as an Employee since attaining age 50;

"t" is the lesser of 60 and the number of months which the Member would have completed as an Employee on attaining age 55; and

"ARB" is the Member's Accrued Retirement Benefit at the date on which the Member ceased to be an Employee.

(f) If the Member's period of Combined Fund Membership is at least 25 years, an amount equal to the Member's Accrued Retirement Benefit as at the date on which the Member ceased to be an Employee.

#### 3.7 Terminal Illness Benefit

- (a) In the event of a Member's Terminal Illness, the Trustee may at the request of the Member pay an amount not exceeding the lesser of:
  - (1) the amount that may be released under the Relevant Law; and
  - (2) the amount that the Member would have been entitled to receive under this Part 5 if the Member died on the date on which he or she was certified as having a Terminal Illness (provided that, if the Terminal Illness Benefit, or any component of it, is insured by the Trustee under a policy of insurance, the Trustee must reduce the amount payable to the Member in respect of that Benefit to the extent the insurer does not admit or pay all or part of the insured amount).
- (b) The Member must provide such evidence as the Trustee reasonably requires that proves that all of the conditions that must be satisfied under the Relevant Law for a Terminal Medical Condition to exist, have been satisfied.
- (c) Notwithstanding any other provision of this Part 5, the Trustee must adjust any Benefit payable from the Fund to take account of any payment made under this Clause 3.7.

#### 3.8 Minimum Benefits

Despite anything to the contrary in this Participation Schedule, but subject to Clause 9 of the General Part of this Participation Schedule:

- (a) the Benefit payable to a Short Term Employee who ceases to be an Employee must not be less than the Accrued Retirement Benefit at the date the Member ceased to be an Employee;
- (b) the Benefit payable to a Transferred Existing Member, who is retired by the Employer before attaining age 55 for any cause other than dismissal for misconduct, must not be less than the Existing Fund Accumulation; and
- (c) the Benefit payable to a Previous Fund Member who was a member of the Provident Fund, and who is retired by the Employer before attaining age 55 for any cause other than dismissal for misconduct, shall not be less than the Accrued Retirement Benefit at the date the Member ceased to be an Employee.